# TECHNICAL REPORT STANDARD TITLE PAGE

1. Report No.	2. Government	Accession No.	3. Recipient's Catalog No.	
FHWA/TX-90/1131-4				
4. Title and Subtitle 1989 Roadway Congestion Estir	nates and Tren	ds	5. Report Date July 1992	
			6. Performing Organization Code	
7. Author(s) James W. Hanks, Jr. and Timot	hy J. Lomax		8. Performing Organization Report No. Research Report 1131-4	
9. Performing Organization Name and Texas Transportation Institute	d Address		10. Work Unit No.	
Texas A&M University System College Station, Texas 77843-3	135		11. Contract or Grant No. Study No. 2-10-90-1131	
12. Sponsoring Agency Name and Address Texas Department of Transportation Transportation Planning Division P.O. Box 5051			<ul><li>13. Type of Report and Period Covered</li><li>Interim: September 1987</li><li>July 1990</li><li>July 1992</li></ul>	
Austin, Texas 78763			14. Sponsoring Agency Code	
15. Supplementary Notes Research performed in cooperat Research Study Title: 1989 Roa	tion with DOT, adway Congesti	FHWA. on Estimates and	Trends	
16. Abstract This research report is the fourth year continuation of a six year research effort focused on quantifying urban mobility. This study contain the facility information for 50 urban areas throughout the country. The data base used for this research contains vehicle-miles of travel, urban area information, facility mileage, and facility lane-mile data from 1982 to 1989. Various federal, state, and local agencies provided the information used to update and verify the primary data base. The primary data base and source of information is the Federal Highway Administration's Highway Performance Monitoring System (HPMS). Vehicle-miles of travel and lane-mile data were combined to develop Roadway Congestion Index (RCI) values for 50 urban areas including the seven largest in Texas. These RCI values provide an indicator of the relative mobility level within an urban area. An analysis of the impacts and cost of congestion were also performed using travel delay, increased fuel consumption, and additional facility lane-miles as measures of urban mobility. Congestion costs were estimated on an areawide per registered vehicle and per capita basis				
<ul> <li>17. Key Words</li> <li>18. Distribution Statement</li> <li>No restrictions. This document is available</li> <li>to the public through the</li> <li>National Technical Information Service</li> <li>5285 Port Royal Road</li> <li>Springfield, Virginia 22161</li> </ul>				

19. Security Classif. (of this report)	20. Security Classif. (of this page)	21. No. of Pages	22. Price
Unclassified	Unclassified	57	

# **METRIC (SI\*) CONVERSION FACTORS**

	APPROXIMAT	E CONVERS	ONS TO SI UNITS				APPROXIMATE C	ONVERSIO	NS TO SI UNITS	<b>i</b>
Symbol	When You Know	<b>Nultiply By</b>	To Find	Symbol		Symbol	When You Know	Multiply By	To Find	Symbol
		LENGTI	1		<u> </u>			LENGTH		
						mm	millimetres	0.039	inches	in
in	Inches	2.54	centimetres	cm		m	metres	3.28	feet	ft
π	1001	0.3048	metres	m 	= #	m	metres	1.09	yards	yd
ya mi	yards miles	1.61	metres kilometres	m km	* *	km	kilometres	0.621	miles	mi
								AREA		
		AREA						0.0016		1-1
						mm-	millimetres squared	10 764	square incres	10° 642
Inz	square inches	645.2	centimetres squared	cm ²		kmt	hiometres sourced	0.20		miž
ft*	square feet	0.0929	metres squared	m'		he	hectores (10.000 m <sup>3</sup> )	2.53	340410 111105	ac
yd*	square yards	0.836	metres squared	m*				2.00	80103	40
mi.	square miles	2.59	kilometres squared	Km*						
ac	acres	0.395	nectares	na			M/	ASS (weig	ht)	
						g	grams	0.0353	ounces	oz
	:	MASS (we	aht)		2	kg	kilograms	2.205	pounds	lb
						Mg	megagrams (1 000 kg	) 1.103	short tons	Т
oz	ounces	28.35	grams	9						
ib T	pounds	0.454	kilograms	kg	* *			VOLUME		
	short tons (200	0 10) 0.907	megagrams	мg						
						mL	millitres	0.034	fluid ounces	ft oz
			_			L	litres	0.264	gallons	gai
		VOLUM	E			m³	metres cubed	35.315	cubic feet	ft³
<i>t</i> i	fluid avecas	00.52				m³	metres cubed	1.308	cubic yards	yd³
		28.37	mmmmres Nices	1711L						
9a1 41	yanons ouble feet	0.700	mutas metres subset	ւ տ)	* _ *		TEMPE	RATURE	(exact)	
urta urta		0.0326	metres cubed	m3						
NOTE: V	olumes greater that	n 1000 L shall I	shown in m <sup>3</sup> .			°C	Celsius 9/5	(then	Fahrenheit	٥F
	-				St			uu 32)		
	TEM	DEDATIO					°F 32 40 0  40	98.6 80   120	212 160 200	
		FERMIUN					-40 -20 0	20 40	60 80 100	
٩F	Fahrenheit	5/9 (after	Celsius	°C			<u>°C</u>	37	<u>°C</u>	د بریراند میں روم می <del>ان</del> د میں
	temperature	subtracting 3	2) temperature	-		These fa	ictors conform to the r	equirement of	FHWA Order 5190.1	Α.
• 01 10 11		-								

\* SI is the symbol for the International System of Measurements

# 1989 ROADWAY CONGESTION ESTIMATES AND TRENDS

James W. Hanks, Jr. Assistant Research Engineer

and

Timothy J. Lomax Associate Research Engineer

Draft Research Report 1131-4

Research Study Number 2-10-88-1131

Sponsored By

Texas Department of Transportation in Cooperation with the U.S. Department of Transportation U.S. Federal Highway Administration

Texas Transportation Institute The Texas A&M University System College Station, Texas 77843-3135

July 1992

# ABSTRACT

This research report is the fourth year continuation of a six year research effort focused on quantifying urban mobility. This study contains the facility information for 50 urban areas throughout the country. The data base used for this research contains vehicle-miles of travel, urban area information, facility mileage, and facility lane-mile data from 1982 to 1989. Various federal, state, and local agencies provided the information used to update and verify the primary data base. The primary data base and source of information is the Federal Highway Administration's Highway Performance Monitoring System (HPMS).

Vehicle-miles of travel and lane-mile data were combined to develop Roadway Congestion Index (RCI) values for 50 urban areas including the seven largest in Texas. These RCI values provide an indicator of the relative mobility level within an urban area.

An analysis of the impacts and cost of congestion were also performed using travel delay, increased fuel consumption, and additional facility lane-miles as measures of urban mobility. Congestion costs were estimated on an areawide, per registered vehicle, and per capita basis.

Key Words: Mobility, Congestion, Economic Analysis, Transportation Planning, Travel Delay.

# IMPLEMENTATION STATEMENT

To determine future highway needs and assist the Texas Department of Transportation in planning, it is desirable to measure and monitor the severity of the congestion and mobility in the large Texas metropolitan areas. This report provides a quantification of those mobility levels and the economic impact of congestion on urban motorists. The report also presents data on other large metropolitan areas throughout the country to assist in determining the nationwide mobility trends. Information in this report should be of value in identifying and prioritizing transportation trends and needs.

### DISCLAIMER

The contents of this report reflect the views of the authors who are responsible for the facts and accuracy of the data presented herein. The contents do not necessarily reflect the official views or policies of the Texas Department of Transportation or the Federal Highway Administration. This report does not constitute a standard, specification, or regulation. In addition, this report is not intended for construction, bidding, or permit purposes. James W. Hanks, Jr. (Texas certification number 63299) and Timothy J. Lomax (Texas certification number 54597) prepared this research report.

#### SUMMARY

This report represents the fourth year of a planned six year study to measure and monitor urban mobility in 50 urbanized areas throughout the United States. This research study estimates the level of congestion in the seven largest Texas urban areas and 43 other areas representing a cross-section of urban areas throughout the country. Quantitative estimates of mobility levels allow comparisons of transportation systems in the various urbanized areas and assist the transportation community in analyzing urban mobility.

The level of congestion in an urban area was estimated using procedures developed in previous research (1,2,3,4,5). The Roadway Congestion Index (RCI) combines the daily vehicle-miles of travel per lane-mile (DVMT) for freeways and principal arterial streets systems in a ratio comparing the existing DVMT to calculated DVMT values identified with congested conditions. Equation S-1 illustrates how the existing and congested level DVMTs are combined into the RCI values for each urban area.



A RCI value of 1.0 or greater indicates that congested conditions exist areawide. It should be noted that urban areas with areawide values less than 1.0 may have sections of roadway that experience periods of heavy congestion, but the average mobility level within the urban area could be defined as uncongested. The RCI analyses presented in this report are intended to evaluate entire urban areas and not site specific locations. The nature of the RCI equation (Eq. S-1) will underestimate point or specific facility congestion if the overall system has "good" operational characteristics.

#### **Areawide Mobility**

The Roadway Congestion Index (RCI) is one measure of urban mobility levels. This value is based on daily vehicle-miles of travel per lane-mile operation under congested conditions. The RCI values, as stated in this report, are intended to be areawide representations not site specific locations of spot congestion.

Table S-1 combines the freeway and principal arterial street system DVMT and DVMT per lane-mile into the 1989 estimated roadway congestion index (RCI). Of the 50 urban areas studied, 23 have RCI values exceeding 1.0. These urbanized areas have estimated RCI values ranging from 1.54 to 1.01. RCI values for the ten most congested urban areas range from 1.54 (Los Angeles) to 1.13 (New Orleans). Sacramento and Denver complete the urban areas with RCI values exceeding 1.0 both with 1.01. The Baltimore urban area has a RCI value of 0.99 indicating that undesirable level of congestion could occur in the near future. Twelve more urban areas have estimated RCI values ranging between 0.97 and 0.90. These areas may not experience undesirable levels of congestion in the immediate future; however, congestion levels could become undesirable within the next five to ten years.

Reviewing the Table S-1 summary statistics, the estimated 1989 RCI values range from 1.54 (Los Angeles) to 0.71 (Corpus Christi). The Western region has the highest average RCI value of 1.18. Other regional averages exceeding 1.0 include the Northeastern (1.05). The Southwestern, South, and Midwestern regions have average RCI values below 1.0. The Texas regional average was the lowest of all the regions studied (0.90).

	Freeway / Expressway		Principa St	l Arterial reet	Roadway <sup>3</sup>	
tirhan Area	DVMT <sup>1</sup>	DVMT/2	DVMT <sup>1</sup>	DVMT/2	Congestion	
	(1000)	Ln-Mile	(1000)	Ln-Mile	Index	Rank
Los Angeles CA	106,680	20,840	79,810	6,550	1.54	1
San Fran-Oak CA	41,970	17,860	13,710	6,470	1.36	2
Washington DC	25,020	16,460	19,130	8,370	1.36	2
Miami FL	8,350	14,400	14,810	7,280	1.25	4
Chicago IL	34,440	14,970	27,980	6,910	1.21	5
Seattle-Everett WA	18,200	15,690	9,060	6,000	1.21	2
San Diego CA	26,760	15,560	8,930	5,350	1.18	
San Bernardino-Riv CA	13,620	15,480	9,370	5,130	1.16	8
Atlanta GA	24,600	14,640	9,710	6,220	1.14	9
Houston TX	27,640	14,860	10,400	5,170	1.15	10
New Orleans LA	4,860	13,890	4,070	6,560	1.15	10
New York NY	80,920	13,800	50,830	6,920	1.12	12
Boston MA	22,080	14,570	12,650	4,680	1.09	13
Honolulu HI	4,530	13,310	1,560	7,970	1.09	15
Detroit MI	22,550	13,340	21,820	6,090	1.08	15
Portland OR	7,470	15,580	3,370	6,180	1.07	10
Philadelphia PA	18,280	12,140	21,140	0,510	1.05	10
Phoen1X AZ	7,050	11,650	10,650	5,840	1.05	10
Tampa FL	3,430	11,030	4,180	0,030	1.03	10
Dallas IX	22,000	13,400	0,230	4,000	1.02	20
San Jose LA	10,540	13,400	10,700	4,000	1.02	20
Sector Co	10,750	12,400	4 810	5,700	1.01	22
Sacramento CA Reitimone MD	15 180	12,120	0,010	5 700	0.00	26
Ballimore mo	7,520	12,340	9,330	5,700	0.77	25
MILWAUKEE WI	5 300	12,740	2,050	4,870	0.97	26
AUSTIN IA St. Louis MO	18 720	12,470	12 210	4,020	0.96	26
Cleveland OK	13 210	12 460	5 190	4 650	0.95	28
Nachville TN	5 410	11 270	5 400	5 780	0.95	28
Norfolk VA	5 340	11 600	4 080	5 630	0.95	28
Cincinnati OH	10 890	12 240	3 620	4 550	0.94	31
Ft. Lauderdale Fi	6 830	11,580	5,610	5,100	0.92	32
Jacksonville FL	5,200	11.820	5,750	4,790	0.92	32
Albuquerque NM	2,310	11,000	3,580	5,110	0.91	34
Memohis TN	4.260	11,200	4,120	5,120	0.91	34
Minn-St. Paul MN	16,860	11,630	5,390	4,550	0,90	36
Hartford CT	6,180	10,660	3,640	5,870	0.89	37
Fort Worth TX	11,280	11,110	4,220	4,880	0.87	38
San Antonio TX	9,180	11,120	5,180	4,800	0.87	38
Louisville KY	6,140	10,500	2,890	5,670	0.86	40
Indianapolis IN	7,890	10,960	3,830	4,510	0.85	41
Columbus OH	8,100	10,250	3,040	5,070	0.82	42
Pittsburgh PA	7,750	7,910	10,770	6,080	0.82	42
Salt Lake City UT	5,080	9,960	1,950	5,490	0.81	44
Oklahoma City OK	6,830	9,490	3,590	5,270	0.78	45
Charlotte NC	2,220	7,530	2,860	5,390	0.74	46
EL Paso TX	3,300	9,430	3,180	3,830	0.74	46
Kansas City MO	12,370	9,130	4,370	4,180	0.72	48
Orlando FL	5,820	10,120	3,730	2,370	0.72	48
Corpus Christi TX	1,520	8,220	1,450	4,550	0.71	50
Neethanstonr Aut	25.040	13 550	19 210	6 740	1.05	
Northeastern Avg	27,000	12,000	10,210	5 2/0	0.03	
niuwestern Avg	6 040	11 700	5 9/0	5,240	0.72	
Southuestern Ava	0,440	11 430	6 170	5,550	0.01	
Vectorn Ava	27 070	15 310	15,490	6,090	1.18	
Texas Avg	11,550	11,520	4,960	4,700	0.90	
Total Avg	15,340	12,400	9,940	5,560	0.99	
Maximum Value	106,680	20,840	79,810	8,370	1.54	
Minimum Value	1,520	7,530	1,450	2,370	0.71	
					L	

Table S-1. Pr	rincipal Arterial	Street Travel F	requency and Po	pulation Density	Statistics	for	1989
---------------	-------------------	-----------------	-----------------	------------------	------------	-----	------

<sup>1</sup> Daily vehicle-miles of travel <sup>2</sup> Daily vehicle-miles of travel per lane-mile <sup>3</sup> See Equation 1

Source: Equation 1 and Tables 2 and 3

Notes:

None of the urban areas studied in Texas were included in the ten most congested urban areas. Houston (10th) and Dallas (20th) were the highest ranked areas within the state. Austin was the next highest ranked (26th) urbanized area in the state with the remaining four Texas cities not ranked in the top 30.

#### **Impacts of Congestion**

Congestion may be quantified in terms of additional lane-miles and travel delay. While these indicators are independent of travel demand, they do indicate on which system the burden of the travel demand is placed. This section contains five case studies illustrate that the expansion of the existing roadway systems will involve extensive cash expenditures. The relationship between the increasing vehicle-miles of travel (VMT) and lane-miles of freeways and principal arterial streets make it apparent that the construction of additional lane-miles as the sole alternative to alleviate congestion is not feasible. Regardless of whether the area's DVMT is served by the freeway or principal arterial street system extensive facility construction efforts and methods to alter travel patterns are required to improve the congestion levels in most urban areas.

Travel delay is the most apparent impact of congestion to the motoring public. Analyses in this identified two types of delay -- recurring and incident. Delay was categorized by the severity (moderate, heavy, and severe) for freeways and principal arterial street systems. The congestion categories are based on average daily traffic volumes per lane. Table S-2 summarizes the vehicle-hours of delay by type and urban area. The rankings in Tables S-2 are similar to the rankings by RCI (Table S-1). Vehicle-hours of delay are also ranked after being normalized by population. Summary statistics show that the Western and Northeastern regions have the largest average delay while the Southern region has the least. The average delay in Texas urban areas exceeds that of the Southern region but is less than studywide average.

	Recurring Hours of Delay			Incident Hours of Delay				
Urban Area	Moderate	Heavy	Severe	Total	Moderate	Heavy	Severe	Total
Northeastern Cities								
Baltimore MD	3,950	8,380	11,390	23,720	9,100	19,280	26,190	54,570
Boston MA	7,610	21,510	35,060	64,180	26,650	75,290	122,710	224,650
Hartford CT	1,150	2,030	2,480	5,660	3,100	5,480	6,700	15,280
New York NY	89,780	38,610	161,810	290,200	224,450	96,520	404,530	125,500
Philadelphia PA	10,860	7,930	5,820	24,610	22,800	16,000	12,220	31,000
Pittsburgh PA	4,040	17 010	4,050	10( 000	2/ 840	04 400	107 360	228 800
Washington DC	11,500	43,910	40,790	104,000	24,000	90,000	101,340	220,000
Chicogo II	13 520	17 520	07 300	128 340	16 230	21.020	116.760	154.010
Cincago IL Cincinnati OH	9,460	4.630	2,510	16,600	7.570	3.700	2,010	13,280
Cleveland OH	7,170	7.430	3,300	17,900	5.020	5,200	2,310	12,530
Columbus OH	880	2,900	10,130	13,910	620	2,030	7,090	9,740
Detroit MI	9,470	6,250	43,650	59,370	20,840	13,750	96,030	130,620
Indianapolis IN	3,430	0	0	3,430	5,140	0	0	5,140
Kansas City MO	1,340	420	1,800	3,560	4,160	1,310	5,590	11,060
Louisville KY	580	0	1,300	1,880	640	0	1,440	2,080
Milwaukee WI	3,150	4,200	6,340	13,690	5,150	4,200	6,540	13,690
Minn-St. Paul MN	4,880	8,050	19,670	52,600	4,390	1,240	17,700	29,330
Oklahoma City OK	2,020	1,340	11 290	22 500	7 380	5 060	13 660	27 000
St. LOUIS MU	0,150	4,970	11,300	22,500	1,500	3,900	13,000	21,000
Atlanta GA	8 850	17 880	45 870	72 600	9.740	19.660	50,460	79.860
	850	2,400	3,090	6.340	680	1,920	2.470	5.070
Ft. Lauderdale FL	0	790	11.840	12.630	0	1,190	17,760	18,950
Jacksonville FL	6,040	2,630	0	8,670	9,060	3,940	0	13,000
Memphis TN	1,850	0	0	1,850	2,030	0	0	2,030
Miami FL	4,170	7,850	20,790	32,810	6,250	11,770	31,180	49,200
Nashville TN	3,430	2,420	1,270	7,120	3,770	2,660	1,390	7,820
New Orleans LA	810	5,960	9,530	16,300	1,460	10,740	17,160	29,360
Norfolk VA	800	5,380	10,040	16,220	2,000	13,460	25,100	40,560
Orlando FL	7,490	740	3,610	11,840	11,240	1,110	3,420	7 500
Tampa FL	1,130	2,520	1,400	5,050	1,700	3,100	2,100	1,500
Albuquerque NM	670	1 130	020	2 720	740	1 250	1 020	3.010
Austin TV	5 590	4 160	7 120	16 870	6 150	4 580	7,830	18,560
Corpus Christi TX	660	1,100		660	730	0	0	730
Dallas TX	17.020	18,400	41.510	76,930	30,640	33,110	74,720	138,470
Denver CO	6,850	12,260	13,410	32,520	6,850	12,260	13,410	32,520
EL Paso TX	2,700	240	· 0	2,940	2,970	260	0	3,230
Fort Worth TX	6,170	6,660	15,040	27,870	11,100	12,000	27,070	50,170
Houston TX	8,170	32,980	90,690	131,840	11,430	46,180	126,970	184,580
Phoenix AZ	5,570	3,540	17,790	26,900	2,230	1,420	7,110	10,760
Salt Lake City UT	1,290	910	2,380	4,580	770	550	1,430	2,750
San Antonio TX	2,390	9,010	12,390	23,790	2,630	9,910	13,620	20,100
Western Cities	0.050	3 800	0.000	** **	7 (80	5 210	17 920	26 710
HONOLULU HI	2,050	21 110	5/1 000	581 700	22 /30	25 220	650 300	608 150
LOS ANGELES LA	6 120	2 880	8 320	17 320	12 230	5 760	16 650	34 640
Secremento CA	8 210	4 970	9 620	22 800	4,920	2 980	5.770	13.670
San Bernardino-Riv CA	3.030	12.860	60,770	76,660	3,640	15,430	72,920	91,990
San Diego CA	13,610	11,140	53,200	77,950	8,170	6,680	31,920	46,770
San Fran-Oak CA	20,100	11,850	202,610	234,560	26,140	15,400	263,400	304,940
San Jose CA	6,750	14,740	51,920	73,410	8,100	17,690	62,300	88,090
Seattle-Everett WA	6,750	39,090	36,120	81,960	9,450	54,720	50,570	114,740
			70			11. 200	00.070	100 700
Northeastern Avg	18,380	17,480	58,570	74,430	46,090	44,260	99,050	109,500
Midwestern Avg	2,1/0	4,810	10,450	20,430	0,450	2,490	12 010	2/ 450
Southern Avg	5,220	8 120	18 200	71 410	4,300	11 050	26 8/0	42 820
Southwestern Avg	0 / 20	13 500	10,500	131 250	10 070	16 580	130 100	157 740
Toype Ave	6 100	10 210	23 820	40 130	0 380	15 150	35 750	60 280
Total Ava	7 370	8 790	35,010	51,170	12.460	14.330	51,200	77 990
Maximum Value	89,780	43,910	541.990	675,680	224,450	96,600	650.390	971 440
Minimum Value	0	0	0	0	ŏ	0	0	0
l		-	I		I	I	I	

Table S-2. Freeway and Expressway Recurring and Incident Hours of Daily Delay for 1989\*c41E<sup>1</sup>

Note: <sup>1</sup> Delay calculated based on vehicular speed in Table 1.

Source: TTI Analysis

#### **Cost of Congestion**

The economic impact of congestion was stated in terms of annual congestion cost, cost per registered vehicle, and cost per capita. The component and total congestion costs for each urban area are shown in Tables S-3. In 1989, the total cost of congestion for the urban areas studied was approximately \$39.2 billion. This represents a 12 percent increase in the economic impact of congestion in 1988 (\$35.1 billion).

Studywide averages indicate that recurring and incident delay accounted for approximately 85 percent of an urban area's congestion cost while excess fuel consumption was 15 percent of the total cost. The average economic burden placed on urban areas in 1989 due to congestion was \$780 million compared to \$700 million in 1988.

Eight of the top ten urban areas had total congestion costs exceeding \$1 billion. Of the seven urban areas studied in Texas only two, Houston - 6th and Dallas - 11th, ranked in the top fifteen. Congestion in the Texas urbanized areas resulted in a cost of approximately \$3.3 billion, a seven percent increase from 1988 congestion costs.

Tables S-4 illustrates the estimated economic impact of congestion per capita and per registered vehicle. The urban area with the highest per vehicle cost was Washington, D.C., (\$1,280 per registered vehicle) while San Bernardino, CA, had the highest per capita cost (\$840 per person). This variation of congestion costs between the Northeastern and Western regions show the effects of the lower vehicle ownership rate in the Northeast.

Table S-5 illustrates the rankings of urban areas by the annual, per capita, and per registered vehicle costs. The rankings are fairly consistent with 13 urban areas occupying the top ten positions in all three categories. However, Table S-5 indicates that with the omission of insurance costs the correspondence between cost per capita and RCI rankings no longer exist. The results of this table indicates that congestion costs may be used as congestion index but not directly related to the rankings associated with the Roadway Congestion Index values.

		Annual Cos	t Due to Con	gestion (\$	Millions)	
	Recurring	Incident	Recurring	Incident	Delay&Fuel	
Urban Area	Delay	Delay	Fuel	Fuel	Cost	Rank
Los Angeles CA	2,750	3,220	480	560	7,000	1
New York NY	1,810	3,380	300	560	6,040	2
San Fran-Oak CA	980	1,240	170	220	2,620	3
Washington DC	690	1,140	110	190	2,130	4
Chicago IL	780	900	130	150	1,970	5
Houston TX	550	740	90	120	1,500	6
Detroit MI	480	740	80	120	1,410	7
Boston MA	320	880	50	140	1,390	8
Philadelphia PA	400	520	60	80	1,060	9
Seattle-Everett WA	380	500	60	80	1,020	10
Dallas TX	310	530	50	90	980	11
San Bernardino-Riv CA	360	420	60	70	920	12
Atlanta GA	370	410	60	70	910	15
San Jose CA	360	420	60 50	70	910	15
Miami FL	330	410	50	70	870	15
Pricentx AZ	320	290	50 20	50 70	/UU 620	17
San Diego LA	320	210	00 70	4U 7.0	020 5/0	10
St. LOUIS MU	220	200	30	40	620	10
Reltimore MD	150	210	30 70	50	400	20
Dittohungh DA	140	200	20	30	440	21
Nion-St David NN	170	160	30	30	300	22
Fort Worth TX	120	200	20	30	370	23
Sacramento CA	150	120	30	20	320	24
Portland OR	100	160	20	30	310	25
Ft. Lauderdale FL	110	140	20	20	290	26
Norfolk VA	80	170	10	30	290	26
New Orleans LA	90	140	20	20	270	28
Orlando FL	100	130	20	20	270	28
San Antonio TX	100	110	20	20	240	30
Honolulu HI	70	110	10	20	220	31
Jacksonville FL	80	100	10	20	210	32
Cleveland OH	<b>9</b> 0	70	20	10	190	33
Austin TX	70	80	10	10	180	34
Milwaukee WI	70	80	10	10	180	34
Nashville TN	70	80	10	10	170	36
Tampa FL	70	80	10	10	170	36
Cincinnati OH	70	<b>6</b> 0	10	10	160	38
Columbus OH	70	60	10	10	160	38
Hartford CT	40	80	10	10	140	40
Charlotte NC	60	60	10	10	130	41
Kansas City MO	30	60	0	10	100	42
Atbuquerque NM	50	40	10	10	80	45
LOUISVILLE KY	50	40	10	10	80	43
Memphis (N Oklohome City OK	30 20	3U 70	10	10	00	43
Undiananalia TH	20	40	10	10	00 60	43
Solt Loke City IIT	20	20	0	10	00	47
EL Paco TV	10	10	0	ñ	30	47
Corpus Christi TX	0	0	Ö	õ	10	50
Northeastern Ava	510	070	80	150	1 670	
Niduestern Ava	170	210	30	30	440	
Southern Ava	130	160	20	30	330	
Southwestern Avn	160	200	30	30	420	
Vestern Ave	610	710	110	120	1 550	
Texas Ava	170	240	30	40	470	
Total Avg	280	390	50	60	780	
Maximum Value	2,750	3,380	480	560	7,000	
Minimum Value	Ō	0	0	0	10	
	-	-	-	-		

Table S-3. Component and Total Congestion Costs By Urban Area for 1989

Source: TTI Analysis and Local Transportation Agency References

	Total Congestion Cost				
	Per Registered	Per Capita			
	Vehicle (Dollars)	(Dollars)			
Northeastern Cities		250			
Baltimore MD	460	200			
Boston MA	270	470			
Hartford LI	1 020	230			
NEW TOPK NT	7,020	250			
Philadelphia PA	340	2/0			
Pittsburgn PA	1 290	690			
Washington DC	1,200	070			
Chicago U	480	270			
Cincippati OM	170	140			
Cleveland OH	130	110			
	210	190			
Detroit MI	490	360			
Indiananolis IN	110	70			
Kansas City MO	150	90			
Louisville KY	170	100			
Milwaukee WI	330	140			
Minn-St. Paul MN	240	200			
Oklahoma City OK	180	120			
St. Louis MO	570	280			
Southern Cities					
Atlanta GA	590	490			
Charlotte NC	360	310			
Ft. Lauderdale FL	280	230			
Jacksonville FL	360	300			
Memphis TN	120	90			
Miami FL	610	470			
Nashville TN	330	310			
New Orleans LA	320	260			
Norfolk VA	360	310			
Orlando FL	380	340			
Tampa FL	270	250			
Southwestern Cities					
Albuquerque NM	190	160			
Austin TX	370	360			
Corpus Christi TX	50	50			
Dallas TX	660	500			
Denver CO	350	310			
El Paso TX	90	90			
Fort Worth TX	380	320			
Houston TX	690	520			
Phoenix AZ	590	370			
Salt Lake City UT	90	90			
San Antonio TX	270	200			
Western Cities					
Honolulu HI	440	330			
Los Angeles CA	900	620			
Portland OR	460	500			
Sacramento CA	220	500			
San Bernardino-Riv CA	1,200	840			
San Diego CA	440	280			
San Fran-Oak CA	850	120			
San Jose CA	900	650			
Seattle-Everett WA	810	010			
Honthoostorn Ave	660	740			
Miduostopp Avg	270	170			
Midwestern Avg	210	710			
Southuostons Ave	300	270			
Southwestern Avg	040 A00	520			
Western Avg	340	200			
Total Avg	440	270			
Total AV9 Maximum Valua	1 280	8/0			
Minimum Value	50	50			
Minimum value	20	90			

Table S-4. Estimated Economic Impact of Congestion in 1989

Source: TTI Analysis and Local Transportation Agency References

Urban Area	Roadway Congestion Index	Rank	Congestion Cost per Capita (Dollars)	Rank	Congestion Cost Per Vehicle (Dollars)	Rank
Los Angeles CA	1 54	1	620	5	900	4
San Fran-Oak CA	1 36	2	720	2	850	6
Washington DC	1.36	2	690	3	1,280	1
Miami Fl	1.25	4	470	10	610	11
Chicago II	1.21	5	270	28	480	16
Seattle-Everett WA	1.21	5	610	6	810	8
San Diego CA	1.18	7	280	26	440	19
San Bernardino-Riv CA	1.16	8	840	1	1,200	2
Atlanta GA	1.14	9	490	9	590	12
Houston TX	1.13	10	520	7	690	9
New Orleans LA	1.13	10	260	29	320	32
New York NY	1.12	12	370	12	1,020	3
Boston MA	1.09	13	470	10	840	7
Honolulu HI	1.09	13	330	17	440	19
Detroit MI	1.08	15	360	14	490	15
Portland OR	1.07	16	300	23	460	17
Philadelphia PA	1.05	17	250	30	380	21
Phoenix AZ	1.03	18	370	12	590	12
Tampa FL	1.03	18	250	30	270	34
Dallas TX	1.02	20	500	8	660	10
San Jose CA	1.02	20	650	4	900	4
Denver CO	1.01	22	310	19	350	29
Sacramento CA	1.01	22	300	23	250	37
Baltimore MD	0.99	24	250	30	460	17
Milwaukee WI	0.97	25	140	40	330	30
Austin TX	0.96	26	360	14	370	24
St. Louis MO	0.96	26	280	26	570	14
Cleveland OH	0.95	28	110	43	130	45
Nashville TN	0.95	28	310	19	330	30
Norfolk VA	0.95	28	310	19	360	25
Cincinnati OH	0.94	31	140	40	170	42
Ft. Lauderdale FL	0.92	32	230	34	280	33
Jacksonville FL	0.92	32	300	23	360	25
Albuquerque NM	0.91	34	160	39	190	40
Memphis TN	0.91	34	90	45	120	46
Minn-St. Paul MN	0.90	36	200	36	240	38
Hartford CT	0.89	37	230	34	270	34
Fort Worth TX	0.87	38	320	18	380	21
San Antonio TX	0.87	38	200	36	270	34
Louisville KY	0.86	40	100	44	170	42
Indianapolis IN	0.85	41	70	48	110	47
Columbus OH	0.82	42	190	38	210	39
Pittsburgh PA	0.82	42	240	33	360	25
Salt Lake City UT	0.81	44	80	47	90	48
Oklahoma City OK	0.78	45	120	42	180	41
Charlotte NC	0.74	46	310	19	360	25
EL Paso TX	0.74	46	60	49	90	48
Kansas City MO	0.72	48	90	45	150	44
Orlando FL	0.72	48	540	16	580	21
Corpus Christi IX	0.71	50	40	50	50	50

Table S-5. 1989 Urban Area Rankings By Roadway Congestion Index and Cost Per Capita

Source: TTI Analysis

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstract
Implementation Statement v
Disclaimer
Summary vii
<b>Introduction</b>
Purpose of Congestion Research 1
Congestion Research Background 2
Report Organization/Content 2
Areawide Mobility
Trends in Urban Development
Travel and Mileage Statistics
Roadway Congestion Index Values, 1989 12
Impacts of Mobility
Additional Lane-Miles of Capacity 21
Travel Delays
Costs of Congestion
Economic Impact Estimates 39
Economic Analysis 42
<b>Conclusions</b>
Areawide Mobility 55
Impacts of Mobility
Costs of Congestion
References

# LIST OF TABLES

# Page

Table S-1.	Principal Arterial Street Travel Frequency and
	Population Density Statistics for 1989 ix
Table S-2.	Freeway and Expressway Recurring and Incident
	Hours of Daily Delay for 1989 xi
Table S-3.	Component and Total Congestion Costs by
	Urban Area for 1989 xiii
Table S-4.	Estimated Economic Impact of Congestion in 1989 xiv
Table S-5.	1989 Urban Area Rankings by Roadway Congestion Index
	and Cost Per Capita xv
Table 1.	1989 Freeway Mileage and Travel Volume
Table 2.	1989 Principal Arterial Street Mileage and Travel Volume 11
Table 3.	Summary of Freeway Travel Frequency and Urban Population
	Statistics for 1989 13
Table 4.	Principal Arterial Street Travel Frequency and Population
	Density Statistics for 1989 14
Table 5.	1989 Roadway Congestion Index Value
Table 6.	Roadway Congestion Index Values, 1982 to 1989 20
Table 7.	1989 Urban Area Travel by Facility Type
Table 8.	Freeway and Expressway Recurring and Incident Hours
	of Daily Delay for 1989 34
Table 9.	Principal Arterial Street Recurring and Incident Hours
	of Daily Delay for 1989 36
Table 10.	Total Vehicle Hours of Delay for 1989

# LIST OF TABLES (continued)

# Page

Table 11.	Summary of 1989 DVMT Values and Population for Congestion	
	Cost Estimates	40
Table 12.	Speed Relationships with Average Daily Traffic	
	per Lane Volumes	41
Table 13.	Component and Total Congestion Costs by Urban Area	
	for 1989	44
Table 14.	Estimated Impact of Congestion in 1989	45
Table 15.	1989 Rankings of Urban Area by Estimated Impact	
	of Congestion	46
Table 16.	1989 Congestion Index Values	47
Table 17.	Component and Total Congestion Costs by Urban Area	
	for 1986	48
Table 18.	Estimated Impact of Congestion in 1986	49
Table 19.	Component and Total Congestion Costs by Urban Area	
	for 1987	50
Table 20.	Estimated Impact of Congestion in 1987	51
Table 21.	Component and Total Congestion Costs by Urban Area	
	for 1988	52
Table 22.	Estimated Impact of Congestion in 1988	53

# LIST OF FIGURES

Page

Figure 1.	
Figure 2.	
Figure 3.	
Figure 4.	
Figure 5.	
Figure 6.	
Figure 7.	
Figure 8.	
Figure 9.	
Figure 10.	
Figure 11.	

# **INTRODUCTION**

Congestion within the inner city has long been recognized as a severe problem. Congested streets and freeways have forced residents and businesses to relocate in the surrounding suburbs. Relocating to the suburbs however proved to be only a temporary solution to the metropolitan area congestion problems. Now congestion has expanded into the suburbs, street systems designed for aesthetics are overburdened providing service to shopping malls, business parks, and freeway access.

The decline in urban mobility resulting from congestion has become a major concern to not only the transportation community but also the motoring public and business community. Measuring congestion provides an understanding of the phenomenon which assists transportation professionals, policy makers, and the general public in effectively communicating problems and developing necessary transportation system improvements.

### **Purpose of Congestion Research**

Why should we research and investigate effects of urban congestion? Quite simply, old solutions are not working any more. The current mobility situation in most metropolitan areas leaves the limited choices of controlling area growth, large expenditures for general use and transit facility improvements, or accepting intercity and suburb decline. Transportation professionals, policy makers, the media, and the general public generally view these options as undesirable. Therefore, measuring congestion is an important step to enhance their comprehension of the problem and to aid in the development of effective solutions to the urban mobility problem.

This research developed a quantitative procedure to compare traffic volumes and roadway mileage. The procedure estimates the mobility levels within an urban area and permits the comparison of transportation systems. Having the ability to compare transportation systems from one urban area to another provides a tool for analyzing urban mobility.

#### **Congestion Research Background**

This research study uses existing data from federal, state, and local agencies to develop planning estimates of the level of mobility within an urban area. The analyses presented in this report are the result of previous research  $(1,2,3,4,5)^1$  conducted at the Texas Transportation Institute. The methodology developed by the previous research provides a procedure which yields a quantitative estimate of urbanized area mobility levels utilizing generally available data while minimizing the need for extensive data collection.

The methodology primarily uses the Federal Highway Administration's Highway Performance Monitoring System (HPMS) data base with supporting information from various state and local agencies. Currently, the data base developed for this research contains vehicle travel, travel per lane-mile, population, urban area size, and facility mileage from 1982 to 1989. Primarily, vehicle travel and vehicle travel per lane-mile are used as the basis of measuring urban mobility and comparison of areawide transportation systems.

### **Report Organization/Content**

Those of you familiar with the most recent congestion reports  $(\underline{3},\underline{4},\underline{5})$  published by TTI under the 2-10-91-1131 project will recognize a marked difference in the organization of this report. Past TTI congestion reports  $(\underline{3},\underline{4},\underline{5})$  have contained detailed discussions of development for both the roadway congestion index (RCI) and cost methodology. This research report will focus on the results of analyses estimating 1989 congestion levels and trends displayed by the data from 1982 to 1989. Also included in the past reports have been extensive appendices containing data compiled during the study. This report will contain only data for 1989 analyses.

This report summarizes and discusses urban mobility levels in 50 metropolitan areas throughout the United States. Seven of the areas studied represent the largest metropolitan areas in Texas, the remaining 43 areas are located in 27 states (Figure 1). Figure 1 illustrates the geographic regions used in the analyses to combine urban areas studied.



Figure 1. Regional Area Map

There are three major topics addressed in this report. Those topics include areawide mobility, the impacts of congestion, and the cost of congestion. The following are brief descriptions of the information included within each of these topics.

### Areawide Mobility

Understanding the reasons for the type of urban development currently prevailing has become of utmost importance to transportation planners and policy makers. Obtaining quantitative estimates of mobility levels allowing the comparisons of transportation systems provides a tool to analyze the variances between different transportation systems and urban areas. This section discusses the trends in urban development, travel and mileage statistics, and the 1989 Roadway Congestion Index (RCI) values for 50 urban areas included within the study.

### Impacts of Congestion

The most quantifiable impacts of congestion are additional capacity required to eliminate congested conditions and the amount of time spent by motorists in congestion. This section discusses the relationship different urban areas have with their freeway and principal arterial street systems. Also discussed is how that relationship impacts which system should be expanded to address the needs of the specific urban area. This relationship is demonstrated with five case studies representing major metropolitan areas within the different geographic regions. Travel delays are also addressed in this section. Delay, the most apparent impact of congestion to the motoring public, may be categorized into two general areas -- recurring and nonrecurring. The impacts of travel delay and the relationship with an urban area's RCI are analyzed.

### Cost of Congestion

Within this section the economic impact of congestion was estimated for the 50 urban areas studied. Congestion costs are comprised of two primary costs -- delay and fuel. Estimating

the costs associated with congestion provides another tool for comparing urban mobility from one area to another. More importantly estimating congestion costs allows a method of tracking changes in congestion levels and their impact on an urbanized area over an extended period of time.

#### **AREAWIDE MOBILITY**

A recent report (6) identified several trends shaping traffic congestion. Six interrelated forces impacting the nature and severity of congestion include: (1) suburban development, (2) the economy, (3) the labor force, (4) automobile usage, (5) percent of truck traffic, and (6) the highway infrastructure. The following is an example of how these forces interact: Trends in suburban and economic development have supported and generated increased automobile usage and truck traffic. This has resulted in increasing traffic congestion in many metropolitan areas throughout the country (6).

#### **Trends in Urban Development**

Overall, most metropolitan areas are experiencing dynamic suburban growth. Suburban development is encouraged by the prevailing desire to live away from the inner city but yet be in close enough proximity to enjoy urban amenities. This evolutionary process begins with families and then expands to commercial services and jobs. The process shapes the traffic congestion within most large and small metropolitan areas by altering the commuting patterns.

The demands placed on the existing highway infrastructure in general and by the migration of the population and employment opportunities have not been met by new facility construction. Demands for suburban traffic movement, increasing vehicle-miles of travel, and more freeway access points have greatly altered the function of the freeway/expressway system in most metropolitan areas. Increases in delay are the result of the roadway system capacity not increasing to meet new demands.

Reasons for the decline in new facility construction, during the past 20 years, may be attributed to reduced funding, increased construction costs, and public resistance to building and widening transportation facilities. These factors have promoted lower levels of mobility and greater dispersion of the metropolitan area's population. In more recent years, an

increasing negative perception of the mobility level has renewed interest in the transportation infrastructure. This same perception of the transportation infrastructure has also enhanced the desire of the transportation community, general public, policy makers, and numerous others to understand the causes, effects, and solution to urban congestion.

### **Travel and Mileage Statistics**

Previous TTI research (3,4,5) used freeway and principal arterial street daily vehicle-miles of travel per lane (DVMT) as indicators of urban congestion levels. The previous studies established the constant values of 13,000 DVMT per lane-mile (freeways) and 5,000 DVMT per lane-mile (principal arterial streets) as the thresholds for undesirable congestion levels. Briefly, when freeway travel volumes exceed an average of 13,000 DVMT per lane-mile undesirable levels of congestion occur. The corresponding level of service is reached on principal arterial streets when travel volumes average 5,000 DVMT per lane-mile.

In this section, we will discuss the urbanized area mileage and travel statistics and their relationship with population and urban area. Mobility within the geographic regions and between individual urban areas will be compared on the basis of DVMT per lane-mile.

# Freeway Travel and Mileage Statistics

Areawide freeway operating conditions with regards to DVMT and lane-miles are summarized in Table 1. The urban areas in Table 1 are ranked according to the primary congestion indicator, DVMT per lane-mile. Summary statistics for each geographical region are located at the bottom of Table 1.

Eighteen urbanized areas exceeded the 13,000 DVMT per lane-mile level indicating areawide congested conditions on the freeway systems. Of the ten urban areas with the highest DVMT per lane-mile values, five have experienced congested freeway systems since 1982. An additional eight urban areas studied have DVMT per lane-mile values only two to seven percent below the 13,000 level. Urban areas with travel demands in this range

Urban Area(1000)MilesLanesLn-MileRankLos Angeles CA106,6805,1208.220,8401San Fran-Oak CA41,9702,3506.817,8602Washington DC25,0201,5205.316,4603Seattle-Everett WA18,2001,1603.415,6904San Diego CA26,7601,7207.415,5605San Bernardino-Riv CA13,6208807.015,4806Chicago IL34,4402,3005.714,9707Houston TX27,6401,8606.214,8608Atlanta GA24,6001,6806.114,6409Boston MA22,0801,5205.914,57010Miami FL8,3505805.414,40011	3
Los Angeles CA         106,680         5,120         8.2         20,840         1           San Fran-Oak CA         41,970         2,350         6.8         17,860         2           Washington DC         25,020         1,520         5.3         16,460         3           Seattle-Everett WA         18,200         1,160         3.4         15,690         4           San Diego CA         26,760         1,720         7.4         15,560         5           San Bernardino-Riv CA         13,620         880         7.0         15,480         6           Chicago IL         34,440         2,300         5.7         14,970         7           Houston TX         27,640         1,860         6.2         14,860         8           Atlanta GA         24,600         1,680         6.1         14,640         9           Boston MA         22,080         1,520         5.9         14,570         10           Miami FL         8,350         580         5.4         14,400         11	
Los Angeles CA106,6805,1208.220,8401San Fran-Oak CA41,9702,3506.817,8602Washington DC25,0201,5205.316,4603Seattle-Everett WA18,2001,1603.415,6904San Diego CA26,7601,7207.415,5605San Bernardino-Riv CA13,6208807.015,4806Chicago IL34,4402,3005.714,9707Houston TX27,6401,8606.214,8608Atlanta GA24,6001,6806.114,6409Boston MA22,0801,5205.914,57010Miami FL8,3505805.414,40011	
San Fran-Oak CA         41,970         2,350         6.8         17,860         2           Washington DC         25,020         1,520         5.3         16,460         3           Seattle-Everett WA         18,200         1,160         3.4         15,690         4           San Diego CA         26,760         1,720         7.4         15,560         5           San Bernardino-Riv CA         13,620         880         7.0         15,480         6           Chicago IL         34,440         2,300         5.7         14,970         7           Houston TX         27,640         1,680         6.2         14,860         8           Atlanta GA         24,600         1,680         6.1         14,640         9           Boston MA         22,080         1,520         5.9         14,570         10           Miami FL         8,350         580         5.4         14,400         11	
Washington DC         25,020         1,520         5.3         16,460         3           Seattle-Everett WA         18,200         1,160         3.4         15,690         4           San Diego CA         26,760         1,720         7.4         15,560         5           San Bernardino-Riv CA         13,620         880         7.0         15,480         6           Chicago IL         34,440         2,300         5.7         14,970         7           Houston TX         27,640         1,680         6.2         14,860         8           Atlanta GA         24,600         1,680         6.1         14,640         9           Boston MA         22,080         1,520         5.9         14,570         10           Miami FL         8,350         580         5.4         14,400         11	
Seattle-Everett WA         18,200         1,160         5.4         15,690         4           San Diego CA         26,760         1,720         7.4         15,560         5           San Bernardino-Riv CA         13,620         880         7.0         15,480         6           Chicago IL         34,440         2,300         5.7         14,970         7           Houston TX         27,640         1,680         6.2         14,860         8           Atlanta GA         24,600         1,680         6.1         14,640         9           Boston MA         22,080         1,520         5.9         14,570         10           Miami FL         8,350         580         5.4         14,400         11	
San Diego CA         26,760         1,720         7.4         15,560         5           San Bernardino-Riv CA         13,620         880         7.0         15,480         6           Chicago IL         34,440         2,300         5.7         14,970         7           Houston TX         27,640         1,860         6.2         14,860         8           Atlanta GA         24,600         1,680         6.1         14,640         9           Boston MA         22,080         1,520         5.9         14,570         10           Miami FL         8,350         580         5.4         14,400         11	
San Bernardino-Riv CA         13,620         880         7.0         15,480         6           Chicago IL         34,440         2,300         5.7         14,970         7           Houston TX         27,640         1,860         6.2         14,860         8           Atlanta GA         24,600         1,680         6.1         14,640         9           Boston MA         22,080         1,520         5.9         14,570         10           Miami FL         8,350         580         5.4         14,400         11	
Chicago IL         34,440         2,300         5.7         14,970         7           Houston TX         27,640         1,860         6.2         14,860         8           Atlanta GA         24,600         1,680         6.1         14,640         9           Boston MA         22,080         1,520         5.9         14,570         10           Miami FL         8,350         580         5.4         14,400         11	
Houston TX         27,640         1,860         6.2         14,880         8           Atlanta GA         24,600         1,680         6.1         14,640         9           Boston MA         22,080         1,520         5.9         14,570         10           Miami FL         8,350         580         5.4         14,400         11	
Atlanta GA         24,600         1,680         6.1         14,640         9           Boston MA         22,080         1,520         5.9         14,570         10           Miami FL         8,350         580         5.4         14,400         11	
Boston MA         22,080         1,520         5.9         14,570         10           Miami FL         8,350         580         5.4         14,400         11	
Miami FL 8,350 580 5.4 14,400 11	
New UT (Cans LA 4,000 350 5.0 13,070 12	
New York NT 80,920 3,670 5.0 13,000 13	
Portland UK (,4/0 50 5.0 15,500 14	
Datias IX 22,000 1,000 5.9 13,400 15	
San Jose CA 15,340 1,100 0.7 13,400 17	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	
Moloculu ni 4,550 540 5.2 15,510 10	
Millwackee Wi 7,320 370 5.0 (2,100 )	
Denver CO 10,730 000 5.1 12,430 CO	
Adden 1 A 5,500 450 5.0 12,400 22	
Paltimere MD 15 180 1 230 5 6 12 340 23	1
Ginchinget 04 10,800 800 5.5 12,240 24	
Dhiladalphia Pá 18,280 1,510 5,1 12,140 25	
Saccampto CA 8 850 730 6.9 12.120 26	
Jacksonville Fl 5 200 440 4.5 11.820 27	
Phoenix A7 7.050 610 5.6 11.650 28	
Ming-St. Paul MN 16.860 1.450 4.9 11,630 29	
Tampa FL 3,430 300 4.9 11,630 29	
Norfolk VA 5.340 460 4.9 11.600 31	1
Ft. Lauderdale FL 6,830 590 5.4 11,580 32	
Nashville TN 5,410 480 5.0 11,270 33	
Memohis TN 4,260 380 5.4 11,200 34	
San Antonio TX 9,180 830 5.2 11,120 35	
Fort Worth TX 11,280 1,020 5.7 11,110 36	
St. Louis MO 18,720 1,690 5.5 11,110 36	
Albuquerque NM 2,310 210 5.0 11,000 38	
Indianapolis IN 7,890 720 5.3 10,960 39	
Hartford CT 6,180 580 5.5 10,660 40	
Louisville KY 6,140 590 4.6 10,500 41	
Columbus OH 8,100 790 5.8 10,250 42	
Orlando FL 5,820 580 4.9 10,120 43	
Salt Lake City UT 5,080 510 5.6 9,960 44	
Oklahoma City OK 6,830 720 5.1 9,490 45	
EL Paso TX 3,300 350 5.2 9,430 46	
Kansas City MO 12,370 1,360 4.5 9,130 47	
Corpus Christi TX 1,520 190 5.3 8,220 48	
Pittsburgh PA (,/50 980 4.5 (,910 49	
Charlotte NC 2,220 500 4.2 7,550 50	
Northeastern Avg 25.060 1.890 5.3 12.550	
Not the astern Avg 23,000 1,000 5.5 12,330	
Southern Avg 6 040 540 51 11 700	1
Southerstern Avg 0,640 780 5.5 11,430	
Western Avg 27 070 1 560 6.3 15 310	
Texas Avg 11 550 910 5.6 11.520	
Total Avg 15.340 1.110 5.5 12.400	
Maximum Value 106.680 5.870 8.2 20.840	
Minimum Value 1,520 190 3.4 7,530	

Table 1. 1989 Freeway Mileage and Travel Volume

Note:

 <sup>1</sup> Daily vehicle-miles of travel
 <sup>2</sup> Daily vehicle-miles of travel per lane-mile of freeway
 <sup>3</sup> Rank value of 1 associated with most congested condition Ranked by DVMT/Lane-mile

Source: TTI Analysis and Local Transportation Agency References

would only have to experience moderate to slight increases in travel demands to cause their freeway systems to operate under congested conditions.

The summary statistics at the bottom of Table 1 show average DVMT per lane-mile values by geographic region. Every region except the Western region have DVMT per lane-mile values below the 13,000 level. Comparing these statistics with the similar 1988 analysis (5) shows that the average DVMT per lane-mile value for every geographic region has increased from one to two percent. However, over the same period the Texas DVMT per lane-mile average has actually decreased slightly (less than one percent).

# Principal Arterial Street Travel and Mileage Statistics

Table 2 shows the operating characteristics of the principal arterial street system for each urban area included in this study. As in Table 1, Table 2 ranks urban areas by travel demand per lane-mile and contains regional summary statistics.

In 1989, 34 of the urban areas studied experienced DVMT per lane-mile levels exceeding 5,000. Of these 34 urban areas, 27 have had travel demands exceeding 5,000 DVMT per lane-mile since 1982. Comparing these statistics to urban area freeway system statistics indicates that a large portion of an certain area's congestion problems may be attributed to deficiencies in the principal arterial street system.

The summary statistics show that all the regional averages except Texas exceed the 5,000 DVMT per lane-mile level. This indicates that generally the principal arterial street systems in the urban areas studied are operating under congested conditions. However, the regional average travel demand on principal arterial street systems decreased (approximately one percent) from 1988 levels in all of the geographic regions studied. Urban areas in Texas had the smallest decrease in travel demand; however, comparing the average travel demand value for Texas urban areas to other regions indicated that urban areas in Texas also have the smallest travel demand of the other regions.

Urban Area	DVMT <sup>1</sup> (1000)	Lane- Miles	Avg. No. Lanes	DVMT/ <sup>2</sup> Ln-Mile	Rank <sup>3</sup>
Washington DC	19,130	2,290	4.0	8,370	1
Honolulu HI	1,560	200	3.8	7,970	2
Miami FL	14,810	2,040	4.3	7,280	3
New York NY	50,830	7,350	3.4	6,920	4
Chicago IL	27,980	4,050	3.8	6,910	5
St. Louis MO	12,210	1,800	3.2	6,800	6
Tampa FL	4,180	630	3.8	6,630	7
New Orleans LA	4,070	620	4.2	6,560	8
Los Angeles CA	79,810	12,180	4.0	6,550	9
Philadelphia PA	21,140	3,250	3.0	6,510	10
San Fran-Uak CA	15,710	2,120	3.9	0,470 4 310	12
Atlanta CA	0,010	1,000	4.0	6,220	13
Portland OP	3 370	550	3.0	6 180	14
Detroit MI	21 820	3,580	4.4	6,090	15
Pittsburgh PA	10,770	1,770	3.1	6,080	16
Seattle-Everett WA	9,060	1,510	3.4	6,000	17
Hartford CT	3,640	620	3.7	5,870	18
Phoenix AZ	16,650	2,850	4.0	5,840	19
Nashville TN	5,400	940	3.3	5,780	20
Denver CO	10,600	1,840	3.9	5,760	21
Baltimore MD	9,330	1,640	4.0	5,700	22
Louisville KY	2,890	510	3.7	5,670	23
Norfolk VA	4,080	730	3.5	5,630	24
Salt Lake City UT	1,950	360	3.5	5,490	25
Charlotte NC	2,860	530	3.0	5,390	20
San Diego CA	8,930	1,670	5.4	5,350	21
Uklanoma Lity Uk	3,590	2 010	3.2	5,270	20
San Bernarding-Riv CA	0 370	2,010	4.3	5,170	30
Memobie TN	4,120	810	4.2	5 120	31
Albuquerque NM	3,580	700	3.5	5,110	32
Ft. Lauderdale FL	5,610	1,100	4.3	5,100	33
Columbus OH	3,040	600	3.3	5,070	34
Fort Worth TX	4,220	870	4.0	4,880	35
San Jose CA	6,760	1,390	4.2	4,880	35
Dallas TX	8,230	1,700	4.8	4,860	37
Austin TX	2,050	430	4.2	4,820	38
San Antonio TX	5,180	1,080	3.5	4,800	39
Jacksonville FL	5,750	1,200	3.7	4,790	40
Boston MA	12,650	2,710	2.3	4,680	41
Milwaukee WI	4,670	1,000	3.3	4,670	42
Cleveland OH	5,190	1,120	5.0	4,000	43
Vincinnati Un MineuSt Deul MN	5,020	1 100	3.3	4,550	44
Corpus Christi IX	1,590	320	3.3 7 8	4,550	44
Indianapolis IN	3 830	850	37	4 510	40
Kansas City MO	4,370	1.050	3.5	4,180	48
EL Paso TX	3,180	830	4.2	3,830	49
Orlando FL	3,730	1,520	3.7	2,370	50
Northeastern Avg	18,210	2,800	3.4	6,310	
Midwestern Avg	8,220	1,430	3.5	5,240	
Southern Avg	5,840	1,060	3.8	5,530	
Southwestern Avg	6,130	1,180	4.0	5,010	
Western Avg	15,490	2,500	3.8	6,090	
Texas Avg	4,960	1,030	4.1	4,700	
Total Avg	9,940	1,680	3.7	5,560	
Maximum Value	79,810	12,180	4.8	8,370	
Minimum Value	1,450	200	2.3	2,370	

Table 2. 1989 Principal Arterial Street Mileage and Travel Volume

Notes:

<sup>1</sup> Daily vehicle-miles of travel <sup>2</sup> Daily vehicle-miles of travel per lane-mile of principal arterial <sup>3</sup> Rank value of 1 associated with most congested condition Ranked by DVMT/Lane-mile

Source: TTI Analysis and Local Transportation Agency References

# Relationship Between Travel Demand and Urban Area Population/Size

In previous reports (4,5), reference was made to relationships between DVMT and facility lane-miles and urban area population and size. The relationship between travel demand and lane-miles and population indicates on what facilities the general populace places highest demand, while the relationship between DVMT and facility lane-miles and area size indicates the density of both the freeway and principal arterial street systems.

Tables 3 and 4 show the relationship, for freeways and principal arterial streets, between DVMT and urban area population. In both tables, the urban areas are ranked by DVMT and facility lane-miles per person. Comparing the summary statistics of these tables indicate:

- The DVMT per person value shows each geographic region studied depends on the freeway system for service of the majority of travel demand.
- All the geographic regions evaluated have a more dense principal arterial street system than freeway system.

# **Roadway Congestion Index Values, 1989**

Table 5 combines the freeway and principal arterial street system DVMT and DVMT per lane-mile values (Tables 2 and 3) into the estimated 1989 Roadway Congestion Index (RCI). Equation 1 illustrates how the DVMT values are used to calculate the RCI value for individual urban areas. The RCI value is a relative measure of the level of congestion for a given urban area. An RCI value of 1.0 or greater indicates an undesirable areawide congestion level.



		Urban	Popn	DVMT <sup>1</sup>		Ln Mi <sup>2</sup>	
Urban Area	Popn.	Area	Density	Per	Rank <sup>3</sup>	Per	Rank <sup>3</sup>
	(1000)	(Sq.Mi)	Pers/Sq Mi	Person		1000 Pers	
Nachara Ditia							
Northeastern Cities Reltimore MD	1 020	540	3 580	7 03	23	0.64	23
Boston MA	2,950	1.040	2,850	7.48	26	0.51	16
Hartford CT	610	360	1,680	10.21	10	0.96	48
New York NY	16,420	3,180	5,170	4.93	43	0.36	5
Philadelphia PA	4,220	1,130	3,750	4.33	48	0.36	5
Pittsburgh PA	1,850	730	2,530	4.19	49	0.53	18
Washington DC	3,080	840	3,690	8.12	22	0.49	14
Midwestern Cities	7 /10	1 000	7 770	1 45	,,	0.71	
Cincippati ON	1 1/0	570	2,730	4.05	44	0.31	38
	1,790	640	2,790	7.40	27	0.59	21
Columbus OH	840	310	2,750	9.64	14	0.94	47
Detroit MI	3,900	1,250	3,120	5.78	37	0.43	8
Indianapolis IN	930	440	2,140	8.48	20	0.77	36
Kansas City MO	1,160	610	1,890	10.71	8	1.17	50
Louisville KY	810	380	2,150	7.63	25	0.73	34
Milwaukee WI	1,230	550	2,230	6.13	35	0.48	13
Minn-St. Paul MN	1,970	1,020	1,940	8.56	19	0.74	55
Oklahoma City OK	1 060	500	1,460	9.36	18	0.99	49
St. Louis MU Southern Cities	1,900	730	2,700	9.50	כו	0.00	42
Atlanta GA	1.860	1.540	1,210	13.22	1	0.90	46
Charlotte NC	440	240	1,830	5.05	41	0.67	27
Ft. Lauderdale FL	1,260	430	2,920	5.44	39	0.47	12
Jacksonville FL	720	540	1,320	7.27	30	0.62	22
Memphis TN	850	420	2,020	5.01	42	0.45	10
Miami FL	1,840	480	3,870	4.54	47	0.32	2
Nashville TN	550	500	1,110	9.84	11	0.87	44
New Orleans LA	1,050	360	2,920	4.65	45	0.33	4
NOFTOLK VA	920	810	1,140	2.00	30	0.50	17
Tampa Fl	670	400	2,000	5 12	29 60	0.72	)) 0
Southwestern Cities	010	440	1,540	5.12	40	0.44	,
Albuquerque NM	500	250	2,000	4.62	46	0.42	7
Austin TX	510	350	1,460	10.50	9	0.84	41
Corpus Christi TX	280	180	1,570	5.53	38	0.67	27
Dallas TX	1,970	1,440	1,370	11.49	5	0.86	42
Denver CO	1,570	890	1,770	6.86	31	0.55	20
El Paso TX	520	210	2,540	6.35	34	0.67	27
Fort Worth TX	1,170	850	1,380	9.68	12	0.87	44
Houston IX Phoonix A7	2,870	1,040	1,750	9.00 3.74	50	0.03	24
Salt Lake City UT	700	460	1,930	5.10	27	0.52	24
San Antonio TX	1 170	400	2 430	7.88	24	0.05	32
Western Cities	1,110	400	2,450	1100			
Honolulu HI	660	140	4,890	6.86	31	0.52	17
Los Angeles CA	11,310	2,170	5,210	9.44	17	0.45	10
Portland OR	1,010	410	2,460	7.40	27	0.54	19
Sacramento CA	1,060	360	2,970	8.39	21	0.69	30
San Bernardino-Riv CA	1,100	480	2,290	12.38	2	0.80	39
San Diego CA	2,220	710	3,150	12.05	3	0.77	56
San Fran-Uak CA	3,620	840	4,340	11.59	4	0.03	24
San Jose LA Seettle-Everett VA	1,390	450	2 350	10.83	7	0.65	30
SCALLE LIGIELL WA	1,000	120		10.00		0.07	
Northeastern Avg	4,430	1,110	3,320	6.74		0.55	
Midwestern Avg	1,990	750	2,410	8.12		0.73	
Southern Avg	1,000	560	1,990	6.65		0.57	
Southwestern Avg	1,200	700	1,810	7.53		0.66	
Western Avg	2,670	690	3,420	10.01		0.66	
Texas Avg	1,210	730	1,790	8.73		0.75	
Total Avg	2,060	740	2,490	7.82		0.64	
Maximum Value	10,420	5,180 1/0	5,210	15.22		1.1/	
mininum value	280	140	1,110	3.10		0.31	

Table 3. Summary of Freeway Travel Frequency and Urban Population Statistics for 1989

Notes: <sup>1</sup> Daily vehicle-miles of travel per person <sup>2</sup> Lane-miles per 1000 persons <sup>3</sup> Rank value of 1 associated with most congested condition Source: TTI Analysis and Local Transportation Agency References

13

		Urban	Popn	DVMT <sup>1</sup>		Ln Mi <sup>2</sup>	
Urban Area	Popn.	Area	Density	Per	Rank <sup>3</sup>	Per	Rank <sup>3</sup>
	(1000)	(Sq.Mi)	Pers/Sq Mi	Person		1000 Pers	
		-					
Northeastern Cities						0.05	~ ~
Baltimore MD	1,920	540	3,580	4.87	23	0.85	22
Boston MA	2,950	1,040	2,850	4.29	30	0.92	20
Hartford CT	610	360	1,680	0.02	15	1.02	2
New York NY	16,420	3,180	5,170 7,750	5.10	40	0.45	17
Philadelphia PA	4,220	1,130	3,750	5.82	16	0.06	35
Pittsburgh PA Vashington DC	7,020	840	2,550	6 21	17	0.76	16
Widwestern Cities	3,000	040	3,090	0.21	1.5	0.14	.4
Chicago II	7 / 10	1 000	3 730	3 78	38	0.55	5
Cipcinnati ON	1 140	570	2,020	3.18	45	0.70	11
Cleveland OH	1,790	640	2,790	2.90	47	0.62	9
Columbus ON	840	310	2,750	3.62	41	0.71	13
Detroit MI	3.900	1.250	3,120	5.59	17	0.92	28
Indianapolis IN	930	440	2,140	4.12	32	0.91	27
Kansas City MO	1,160	610	1,890	3.78	38	0.90	25
Louisville KY	810	380	2,150	3.59	43	0.63	10
Milwaukee WI	1,230	550	2,230	3.81	36	0.82	19
Minn-St. Paul MN	1,970	1,020	1,940	2.74	48	0.60	8
Oklahoma City OK	730	500	1,460	4.91	22	0.93	31
St. Louis MO	1,960	730	2,700	6.25	11	0.92	28
Southern Cities							
Atlanta GA	1,860	1,540	1,210	5.22	20	0.84	20
Charlotte NC	440	240	1,830	6.49	9	1.20	43
Ft. Lauderdale FL	1,260	430	2,920	4.50	27	0.79	18
Jacksonville FL	720	540	1,320	8.00	5	1.68	48
Memphis TN	850	420	2,020	4.85	25	0.95	34
Miami FL	1,840	480	5,870	8.05	4	1.11	40
Nashville IN	550	500	1,110	9.82	75	1.70	49
New Unleans LA	1,050	560	2,920	5.87	32	0.59	24
NOFTOLK VA	920	810	1,140	4.43	29	1.00	50
UFLANGO FL Tompo El	600	400	2,000	4.10	12	0.0/	37
Tampa FL Southwostern Cities	6/0	440	1,940	0.24	16	0.74	
	500	250	2 000	7 16	6	1.40	44
Austin TX	510	350	1 460	4.06	33	0.84	20
Corpus Christi TX	280	180	1,570	5.27	19	1.16	41
Dallas TX	1.970	1.440	1.370	4.18	31	0.86	23
Denver CO	1.570	890	1.770	6.77	8	1.18	42
El Paso TX	520	210	2,540	6.11	14	1.60	46
Fort Worth TX	1,170	850	1,380	3.62	41	0.74	14
Houston TX	2,870	1,640	1,750	3.63	40	0.70	11
Phoenix AZ	1,880	970	1,930	8.88	2	1.52	45
Salt Lake City UT	790	460	1,710	2.48	49	0.45	2
San Antonio TX	1,170	480	2,430	4.45	28	0.93	31
Western Cities	-						
Honolulu HI	660	140	4,890	2.36	50	0.30	
Los Angeles CA	11,310	2,170	5,210	7.06	7	1.08	39
Portland OR	1,010	410	2,460	3.34	44	0.54	4
Sacramento CA	1,060	360	2,970	6.45	10	1.02	37
San Bernardino-Riv CA	1,100	480	2,290	8.52	3	1.66	47
San Diego CA	2,220	710	3,150	4.02	34	0.75	16
San Fran-Uak CA	3,620	840	4,340	3.19	31	0.59	
San Jose LA Sonttle Exempti (1)	1,390	450	3,120	4.00	24 19	0.00	25
Seallie-Evereit WA	1,000	120	2,330	אכיר	10	0.70	
Northeastern Ava	6 1.20	1 110	3 320	5 05		0.82	
Niduectern Ava	1 000	750	2 610	6 02		0.32	
Southern Ava	1 000	560	1 000	6.02		1.15	
Southwestern Ava	1 200	700	1 810	5.15		1_03	
Western Ava	2 670	600	3,420	5,00		0.87	
Texas Avg	1 210	730	1 790	4.47		0.98	
Total Avg	2,060	740	2,490	5.04		0.94	
Maximum Value	16.420	3.180	5.210	9.82		1.96	
Minimum Value	280	140	1,110	2.36		0.30	
-			• · · · ·				

Table 4.	Principal	Arterial	Street	Travel	Frequency	and	Population	Density	Statistics	for	1989
----------	-----------	----------	--------	--------	-----------	-----	------------	---------	------------	-----	------

I

Notes: <sup>1</sup> Daily vehicle-miles of travel per person <sup>2</sup> Lane-miles per 1000 persons <sup>3</sup> Rank value of 1 associated Source: TTI Analysis and Local Transportation Agency References
Table 5. 1989 Roadway Congestion Index Value

	Freeway /	Expressway	Principa	l Arterial	Roadway <sup>3</sup>	
tirban Area	DVMT <sup>1</sup>		DVMT <sup>1</sup>	DVMT/2	Congestion	
Of Dalit Al ed	(1000)	in-Mile	(1000)	In-Mile	Index	Rank
	(1000)		(1000)			
Los Angeles CA	106,680	20,840	79,810	6,550	1.54	1
San Fran-Oak CA	41,970	17,860	13,710	6,470	1.36	2
Washington DC	25,020	16,460	19,130	8,370	1.36	2
Miami FL	8,350	14,400	14,810	7,280	1.25	4
Chicago IL	34,440	14,970	27,980	6,910	1.21	5
Seattle-Everett WA	18,200	15,690	9,060	6,000	1.21	5
San Diego CA	26,760	15,560	8,930	5,350	1.18	7
San Bernardino-Riv CA	13,620	15,480	9,370	5,130	1.16	8
Atlanta GA	24,600	14,640	9,710	6,220	1.14	40
Houston TX	27,640	14,860	10,400	5,170	1.15	10
New Orleans LA	4,860	13,890	4,070	6,560	1.13	10
New York NY	80,920	13,800	50,830	6,920	1.12	12
Boston MA	22,080	14,570	12,650	4,680	1.09	13
Ronolulu HI	4,530	13,310	1,560	7,970	1.09	15
Detroit MI	22,550	15,540	21,820	6,090	1.00	12
Portland UK	7,470	13,580	3,3/0	0,100	1.07	17
Philadelphia PA	18,280	12,140	21,140	0,510 E 9/0	1.05	18
	7,000	11,000	10,030	5,040	1.03	18
Tampa FL Delles TV	22,450	17,000	4,100 8 270	6,850	1.05	20
	15 5/0	13,400	6 760	4,000	1.02	20
San Juse CA	10,730	12,400	10,600	5 760	1.01	22
Sacramento CA	8,850	12 120	6 810	6 310	1.01	22
Baltimore MD	15 180	12,340	9,330	5,700	0.99	24
Milwaukee WI	7.520	12,740	4,670	4,670	0.97	25
Austin TX	5,300	12,470	2.050	4.820	0.96	26
St. Louis MO	18,720	11,110	12,210	6,800	0.96	26
Cleveland OH	13,210	12,460	5,190	4,650	0.95	28
Nashville TN	5,410	11,270	5,400	5,780	0.95	28
Norfolk VA	5,340	11,600	4,080	5,630	0.95	28
Cincinnati OH	10,890	12,240	3,620	4,550	0.94	31
Ft. Lauderdale FL	6,830	11,580	5,610	5,100	0.92	32
Jacksonville FL	5,200	11,820	5,750	4,790	0.92	32
Albuquerque NM	2,310	11,000	3,580	5,110	0.91	34
Memphis TN	4,260	11,200	4,120	5,120	0.91	34
Minn-St. Paul MN	16,860	11,630	5,390	4,550	0.90	36
Hartford CT	6,180	10,660	3,640	5,870	0.89	37
Fort Worth TX	11,280	11,110	4,220	4,880	0.87	38
San Antonio TX	9,180	11,120	5,180	4,800	0.87	38
Louisville KY	6,140	10,500	2,890	5,670	0.86	40
Indianapolis IN	7,890	10,960	3,830	4,510	0.85	41
Columbus OH	8,100	10,250	3,040	5,070	0.82	42
Pittsburgh PA	7,750	7,910	10,770	5,080	0.02	42
Salt Lake City UI	5,080	9,960	1,900	5,490	0.01	44
Oktanoma Lity UK	0,850	9,490	3,390	5,270	0.70	45
Charlotte NG	2,220	7,000	2,000	7,390	0.74	40
El Paso IA Kongog City NO	12 770	9,430	5,100 6,770	5,030 / 180	0.74	40
Onlando El	5 820	10 120	3 730	2 370	0.72	40
Corpus Christi IX	1 520	8 220	1 450	4 530	0.72	50
corpus cirristi ix	1,520	0,220	1,450	4,550		
Northeastern Avg	25,060	12,550	18,210	6.310	1.05	
Midwestern Ava	13,790	11,570	8,220	5,240	0,92	
Southern Ava	6,940	11,790	5,840	5,530	0.97	
Southwestern Ava	9,640	11,430	6,130	5,010	0.91	
Western Avg	27,070	15,310	15,490	6,090	1.18	
Texas Avg	11,550	11,520	4,960	4,700	0.90	
Total Avg	15,340	12,400	9,940	5,560	0.99	
Maximum Value	106,680	20,840	79,810	8,370	1.54	
Minimum Value	1,520	7,530	1,450	2,370	0.71	

Notes:

<sup>1</sup> Daily vehicle-miles of travel <sup>2</sup> Daily vehicle-miles of travel per lane-mile <sup>3</sup> See Equation 1

Source: Equation 1 and Tables 1 and 2

### 1989 Roadway Congestion Index Estimates

Of the 50 urban areas studied, 23 have RCI values exceeding 1.0. RCI values for the ten most congested urban areas range from 1.54 (Los Angeles) to 1.13 (New Orleans). In all, thirteen more urban areas have estimated RCI values ranging between 0.97 and 0.90. These areas may not experience undesirable levels of congestion in the immediate future; however, congestion levels could become undesirable within the next five to ten years.

The Western region has the highest average RCI value of 1.18. The only other regional averages exceeding 1.0 was the Northeastern (1.05). The Southwestern, Southern, and Midwestern regions have average RCI values below 1.0. The Texas regional average was the lowest of all the regions studied (0.90).

None of the urban areas studied in Texas were included in the ten most congested urban areas. Houston (10th) and Dallas (20th) were the highest ranked areas within the state. Austin was the next highest ranked (26th) urbanized area in the state with the remaining four Texas cities not ranked in the top 30.

## Historical RCI Estimates, 1982 to 1989

Roadway congestion index values for all 50 urban areas from 1982 to 1989 are summarized in Table 6. During the study period, San Diego, San Francisco, and Salt Lake City were estimated to have experienced the fastest increase in congestion while Phoenix, Detroit, and Houston have experienced the smallest. Of the urban areas in Texas, Austin has the largest increase in RCI from 1982 levels (25 percent). The summary statistics show that all the geographic regions except Texas experienced an increase in average 1989 RCI values from 1988 levels.

The trend of congestion levels in the ten most congested urban areas are shown in Figure 2. This figure illustrates the change or growth in congestion levels from 1982 to 1989. Los

Angeles has the most consistent growth rate of the ten most congested urban areas. All the urban areas shown in this figure exhibit an increasing trend in their RCI values.

Figure 3 illustrates similar trend data for the Texas urban areas studied. This figure graphically shows the improving trend of congestion in Houston which is currently below 1982 levels. Dallas, Fort Worth, and Austin experienced increasing congestion levels until 1986, since that time congestion levels have been relatively constant. San Antonio, El Paso, and Corpus Christi exhibited a slightly increasing trend in their RCI values.



Figure 2. Ten Most Congested Urban Area RCIs - 1982 to 1989

18



Figure 3. Texas Urban Area RCIs - 1982 to 1989

19

	1								
				Year					Denesat
	4000	4007	400/	4005	4007	4007	4000	1000	Percent
	1982	1983	1984	1985	1986	1987	1988	1989	Linange
Urban Area									1902 10 1909
							4 . 0.0	4 07	40
Phoenix AZ	1.15	1.16	1.10	1.13	1.20	1.18	1.00	1.03	-10
Detroit MI	1.13	1.10	1.13	1.12	1.11	1.10	1.09	1.08	-4
Houston TX	1.17	1.21	1.25	1.23	1.21	1.19	1.15	1.13	-3
Louisville KY	0.84	0.82	0.81	0.79	0.80	0.88	0.87	0.86	2
Philadelphia PA	1.00	1.03	1.04	0.90	1.06	1.06	1.07	1.05	5
Pittsburgh PA	0.78	0.76	0.76	0.78	0.79	0.79	0.81	0.82	5
Jacksonville FL	0.87	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.95	0.94	0.95	0.92	6
Memphis TN	0.86	0.80	0.76	0.75	0.77	0.84	0.86	0.91	6
Corpus Christi TX	0.67	0.69	0.69	0.71	0.71	0.72	0.70	0.71	6
San Bernardino-Riv CA	1.09	1.11	1.12	1.11	1.14	1.13	1.16	1.16	6
Ft. Lauderdale FL	0.86	0.85	0.84	0.84	0.84	0.90	0.90	0.92	7
Oklahoma City OK	0.72	0.72	0.75	0.74	0.71	0.76	0.78	0.78	8
Orlando FI	0.66	0.68	0.67	0.71	0.71	0.72	0.74	0.72	9
Cincinnati OH	0.86	0.83	0.82	0.83	0.84	0.87	0.88	0.94	9
Tampa Fi	0.00	0.01	1 03	1 00	0.04	1 02	1 03	1.03	10
Charlotte NC	0.67	0.72	0.72	0.73	0.73	0.74	0.73	0 74	10
Nou York NY	1 01	1 02	0.00	1 00	1 06	1.06	1 10	1 12	11
New IULK NI Son Antonio TV	0.77	0.70	0.97	0.97	1.00	0.95	0.86	0.87	13
	0.77	0.79	0.02	0.07	0.90	0.05	0.00	0.07	16
POPU WOPUN IX	0.70	0.79	0.00	0.02	0.07	0.07	4 47	1 17	15
New Unleans LA	0.98	0.99	1.02	1.11	1.11	1.14	1.13	1.13	16
St. Louis MU	0.05	0.87	0.00	0.09	0.95	0.90	0.90	0.90	16
Kansas Lity MU	0.02	0.62	0.00	0.05	0.09	0.71	0.72	0.72	10
Albuquerque NM	0.78	0.85	0.89	0.93	0.88	0.91	0.90	0.91	17
Milwaukee Wi	0.85	0.84	0.87	0.88	0.90	0.95	0.94	0.97	17
Hartford CI	0.76	0.79	0.80	0.85	0.85	0.87	0.91	0.89	17
Honolulu HI	0.93	0.95	0.97	0.97	1.05	1.07	1.10	1.09	17
EL Paso IX	0.65	0.64	0.65	0.70	0.75	0.71	0.74	0.74	17
Baltimore MD	0.84	0.84	0.85	0.84	0.88	0.90	0.92	0.99	18
Chicago IL	1.02	1.02	1.05	1.08	1.15	1.15	1.18	1.21	19
Cleveland DH	0.80	0.82	0.83	0.81	0.86	0.89	0.97	0.95	19
Denver CO	0.85	0.88	0.93	0.96	0.97	0.95	0.99	1.01	19
Miami FL	1.05	1.09	1.07	1.15	1.10	1.14	1.18	1.25	19
Indianapolis IN	0.71	0.66	0.75	0.76	0.80	0.85	0.84	0.85	20
San Jose CA	0.85	0.87	0.90	0.94	0.96	0.98	0.99	1.02	20
Nortolk VA	0.79	0.77	0.79	0.84	0.90	0.93	0.94	0.95	20
Columbus OH	0.68	0.71	0.71	0.71	0.75	0.78	0.79	0.82	21
Boston MA	0.90	0.93	0.95	0.98	1.04	1.04	1.12	1.09	21
Dallas TX	0.84	0.89	0.94	0.98	1.04	1.02	1.02	1.02	21
Minn-St. Paul MN	0.74	0.79	0.81	0.83	0.87	0.87	0.88	0.90	22
Portland OR	0.87	0.86	0.88	0.93	0.97	1.00	1.05	1.07	23
Austin TX	0.77	0.84	0.89	0.91	0.98	0.96	0.96	0.96	25
Los Angeles CA	1.22	1.27	1.32	1.36	1.42	1.47	1.52	1.54	26
Sacramento CA	0.80	0.84	0.88	0.92	0.95	1.00	1.03	1.01	26
Washington DC	1.07	1.09	1.12	1.20	1.28	1.30	1.32	1.36	27
Seattle-Everett WA	0.95	0.99	1.02	1.05	1.09	1.14	1.17	1.21	27
Atlanta GA	0.89	0.94	0.97	1.02	1.09	1.15	1.10	1.14	28
Nashville TN	0.74	0.76	0.83	0.81	0.86	0.95	0.99	0.95	28
Salt Lake City UT	0.63	0.63	0.65	0.68	0.68	0.70	0.72	0.81	29
San Fran-Oak CA	1.01	1.05	1.12	1.17	1.24	1.31	1.33	1.36	35
San Diego CA	0.78	0.83	0.91	0.95	1.00	1.08	1.13	1.18	51
Northeastern Avg	0.91	0.92	0.94	0.94	0.99	1.00	1.04	1.05	
Midwestern Avg	0.82	0.82	0.83	0.84	0.87	0.90	0.91	0.92	
Southern Avg	0.85	0.86	0.88	0.90	0.91	0.95	0.96	0.97	
Southwestern Avg	0.82	0.85	0.87	0.90	0.93	0.91	0.90	0.91	
Western Avg	0.94	0.97	1.01	1.04	1.09	1.13	1.16	1.18	
Texas Avg	0.80	0.84	0.86	0.89	0.92	0.90	0.90	0.90	
Total Avg	0.86	0.88	0.90	0.92	0.95	0.97	0.98	0.99	
Maximum Value	1.22	1.27	1.32	1.36	1.42	1.47	1.52	1.54	
Minimum Value	0.62	0.62	0.60	0.65	0.68	0.70	0.70	0.71	

Table 6. Roadway Congestion Index Values, 1982 to 1989

Source: TTI Analysis

### **IMPACTS OF CONGESTION**

The most quantifiable impacts of congestion are additional capacity required to eliminate the congested conditions and the time spent in congested traffic conditions. Additional capacity or lane-miles indicate the burden of congestion on the transportation infrastructure and available roadway funds. Travel delay is the measure of inconvenience congestion imposes on the motoring public.

#### **Additional Lane-Miles of Capacity**

Historically, congestion has been alleviated by providing additional capacity. Freeway and principal arterial street systems are primarily the facilities selected for expansion because the majority (60 to 70 percent) of an urban area's DVMT is served by these facilities. Table 7 illustrates the percentage of daily VMT served by the freeway and principal arterial street systems. While the average amount of daily VMT served by these facilities is significant in all areas, comparing the percentage for each urban and geographic area (Table 8) does give some indication of the facility carrying the majority of the demand.

Figure 4 illustrates the regional daily VMT served by the freeway system for each geographical area studied. During the study period, the percent difference has remained constant for each individual area. The Western region places the highest demand on the freeway system while the Southern region places the lowest. Texas motorists place the second highest demand on the freeway system of all geographic regions.

Figure 5 shows the corresponding demands placed on the principal arterial street systems. This Figure shows that the highest demand on the principal arterial street system is placed by the Northeastern and Southern regions. The Texas and Midwestern regions depend the least on this system for urban mobility.

	Daily V	ehicle-Miles of	Travel	Fwy/Expwy <sup>1</sup>	Prin.Art.Str. <sup>1</sup>	Fwy/Prin.Art.Str.
Urban Area	Fwy/Expwy	Prin.Art.Str.	Area Total	% of Total	% of Total	% of Total
					•	
Northeastern Cities					27	70
Baltimore MD	15,180	9,330	34,950	45	27	70 48
Boston MA	22,080	12,650	51,420	43	25	72
Hartford CT	6,180	3,640	13,590	45	21	50
New York NY	80,920	50,830	225,510	30	23 72	59 60
Philadelphia PA	18,280	21,140	05,030	20	32	60
Pittsburgh PA	7,750	10,770	51,120	25	35	70
Washington DC	25,020	19,150	62,980	40		10
Midwestern Cities	7/ //0	27.090	110 4/0	20	22	52
Chicago IL Cincignoti Oll	24,440	27,900	22,070	47	16	63
	17,090	5,020	22,710	47	16	58
	8 100	3,190	16 / 70	42	18	67
	22,550	21,820	70,470	20	28	57
Indianapolis IN	7 800	3 830	10 320	41	20	61
Kappan City MO	12 370	4 370	25 220	41	17	66
	6 140	2,800	17 300	36	17	53
	7 520	670	28 080	27	17	44
Minn-St Daul MN	16 860	5 300	41 270	41	13	54
Oklahoma City OK	6 830	3,590	18 630	37	19	56
St Louis MO	18 720	12,210	44 870	42	27	69
Southern Cities	10,120					
Atlanta GA	24,600	9,710	73.730	33	13	46
Charlotte NC	2 220	2 860	9,210	24	31	55
Et. Lauderdale Fl	6,830	5.610	23,770	29	24	53
Jacksonville FL	5,200	5.750	17.840	29	32	61
Memohis TN	4,260	4,120	15,610	27	26	53
Miami FL	8,350	14.810	35,080	24	42	66
Nashville TN	5,410	5,400	15,340	35	35	70
New Orleans LA	4,860	4,070	15,170	32	27	59
Norfolk VA	5,340	4,080	20,020	27	20	47
Orlando FL	5,820	3,730	17,710	33	21	54
Tampa FL	3,430	4,180	14,740	23	28	51
Southwestern Cities			-			
Albuquerque NM	2,310	3,580	10,170	23	35	58
Austin TX	5,300	2,050	11,630	46	18	64
Corpus Christi TX	1,520	1,450	6,370	24	23	47
Dallas TX	22,650	8,230	50,310	45	16	61
Denver CO	10,730	10,600	27,210	39	39	78
El Paso TX	3,300	3,180	9,110	36	35	71
Fort Worth TX	11,280	4,220	27,090	42	16	58
Houston TX	27,640	10,400	72,630	38	14	52
Phoenix AZ	7,050	16,650	37,320	19	45	64
Salt Lake City UT	5,080	1,950	14,570	35	13	48
San Antonio TX	9,180	5,180	24,230	38	21	<sup>ور</sup>
Western Cities			44 070			E/
Honolulu HI	4,530	1,560	11,230	40	14	24
Los Angeles CA	106,680	/9,810	244,960	44	33	
Portland UR	/ <u>/ 4/U</u>	3,370	19,200	39	1/	40
Sacramento CA	0,050	0,010	22,840	کر 29	JU 20	07
San Bernardino-Riv CA	13,020	9,3/0	23,000 50,000	50	40	71
San Diego CA	20,700	0,93U	20,290	55 5/	10	72
San Fran-Uak CA	41,970	4 740	77,000	<u> </u>	21	60
San Juse LA	19,040	0,100	<u> </u>	40	22	67
Seallie-Everett WA	10,200	9,000	40,790	47		
Northeastern Avg	25,060	18,210	69,310	37	28	65
Midwestern Avg	13,790	8,220	38,700	39	19	58
Southern Avg	6,940	5,840	23,480	29	27	56
Southwestern Avg	9,640	6,130	26,420	35	25	60
Western Avg	27,070	15,490	58,110	47	24	71
Texas Avg	11,550	4,960	28,770	38	20	58
Total Avg	15,340	9,940	40,430	37	24	61
Maximum Value	106,680	79,810	244,960	58	45	98
Minimum Value	1,520	1,450	6,370	19	13	44

Table 7. 1989 Urban Area Travel by Facility Type

<sup>1</sup> Percentage of Total Daily Vehicle-Miles of Travel serviced by specified facility TTI Analysis and Local Transportation Agency References Notes:

Source:



Figure 4. Freeway P



Figure 5. Principal Arterial street Percentage of DVMT

24

Figure 6 illustrates the regional average percentage of daily VMT served by the freeway and principal arterial street systems. The primary trends shown in this graph indicate that VMT demand has remained fairly constant in the Northeastern and Midwestern regions and has decreased in the Southern, Southwestern, Western, and Texas regions.

Five case studies are discussed below to illustrate the use of DVMT data and required number of lane-miles to alleviate the congested conditions. Selection of the urban areas used for case studies was based solely on representing one of the major urban areas in each geographic region experiencing areawide congested conditions.

## Northeastern Region -- Washington, D.C.

The Washington, D.C. urban area lane-mile characteristics are illustrated in Figure 7. From Table 7, 70 percent of the DVMT is served by the freeway and principal arterial street systems. This urban area represents one with a fairly even split in the demand (40 percent -- freeway system and 30 percent -- principal arterial street system) with a slightly heavier demand on the freeway system. Washington has an RCI value of 1.36 with the freeway DVMT per lane-mile exceeding the congested level by 27 percent and a principal arterial street DVMT per lane-mile 64 percent higher than the congested level.

Figure 7 illustrates these characteristics by showing the large deficiency between existing and required lane-miles of principal arterial streets and the growing shortage of freeway lanemiles. Using the RCI equation, approximately 1,540 lane-miles of principal arterial streets and 405 lane-miles of freeways would have to be constructed to achieve a RCI of 1.0. Using an estimated construction cost of \$25 per square foot, the proposed additional lane-miles result in approximately \$2.4 billion of principal arterial streets and \$640 million of freeways.

## Midwestern Region -- Detroit, MI

Detroit has an evenly distributed VMT demand on the freeway and principal arterial street systems. Approximately 57 percent of the total daily VMT is served by these systems with



Figure 6. Total DVMT Served by Freeway and Principal Arterial Street Systems

26



Figure 7. Existing and Required Facility Lane-Miles - Washington, D.C.

29 percent served by the freeway system and 28 percent by the principal arterial streets. Detroit has an estimated RCI value of 1.08 (Table 5). Table 5 also indicates that the primary reason for the undesirable congestion is the DVMT per lane-mile demand on the principal arterial street system (22 percent above the congested level).

Figure 8 indicates that the existing and required freeway lane-miles are essentially equal while a substantial deficiency exists between the existing and required lane-miles of principal arterial streets. In 1989, approximately \$1.2 billion would have had to be spent to construct 780 lane-miles on principal arterial streets and \$70 million on 45 freeway lane-miles to achieve an areawide RCI of approximately 1.0.

## Southern Region -- Miami, FL

The demand characteristics of Miami and Detroit are very similar. The freeway system serves approximately 27 percent and the principal arterial street system serves 26 percent of the total areawide DVMT. The estimated 1989 RCI value (Table 5) for Miami is 1.25 with the freeway DVMT per lane-mile 11 percent and principal arterial street DVMT per lane-mile 46 percent above congested levels.

Figure 9 shows that Miami has an increasing deficit in principal arterial street system with a slight difference between the existing and required lane-miles of freeways. Approximately 930 lane-miles of principal arterial streets representing about \$1.5 billion of construction and 62 freeway lane-miles (\$98 million) would have to be constructed to reduce the RCI to the 1.0 level.

From Figure 9, the existing principal arterial street system has lagged behind the required level since 1982 while freeway lane-miles have become a concern more recently. Figure 9 also indicates that the deficiency in principal arterial street lane-miles can be expected to increase unless additional lane-mile are constructed or alternatives decreasing the areawide DVMT are implemented.



Figure 8. Existing and Required Facility Lane-Miles - Detroit, MI

.



Figure 9. Existing and Required Facility Lane-Miles - Miami, FL

30

#### Southwestern Region -- Houston, TX

The Houston urban area vehicle travel demand is orientated differently than the previous case studies. Houston's freeway system supports approximately 38 percent of the total area's freeway travel while principal arterial streets serve only 14 percent. This representation is typical of urban areas both in the Southwestern and Western regions. In 1989, Houston's had an estimated RCI value of 1.13 (Table 5). Freeway DVMT per lane-mile values exceeded the congested level by 14 percent and the principal arterial street congestion level was estimated to be 3 percent above the congested level.

Figure 10 illustrates that new lane-miles are being added at a slightly higher rate than required to maintain an RCI value of 1.0. This Figure also shows that for Houston to obtain a 1.0 RCI value both the freeway and principal arterial street systems should have approximately 2100 lane-miles. Approximately \$530 million would have had to been spent in 1989 to construct 266 lane-miles of freeways and 70 lane-miles of principal arterial streets to obtain an RCI value of 1.0.

Western Region -- Los Angeles, CA

Like Houston, Los Angeles relies heavily on the freeway system for the majority (44 percent) area travel. In contrast to the Houston area, the principal arterial street system also serves a large percentage (33 percent) of the total urban area DVMT. The Los Angeles area has been ranked the most congested urban area since 1982 (Table 6). In 1989, the estimated RCI value was 1.54 representing an value 27 percent higher than estimated in 1982. Freeway DVMT per lane-mile exceeds the congested level by 60 percent and the principal arterial street DVMT per lane-mile is 30 percent above the congested level.

Figure 11 shows that the demand for facility lane-miles is much larger than the number of lane-miles being added to either system. To obtain an areawide RCI value of 1.0, the construction of 3,080 freeway lane-miles and an additional 3,780 lane-miles to the principal



Figure 10. Existing and Required Facility Lane-Miles - Houston, TX

arterial street system. The estimated construction would result in \$4.9 billion of freeway construction and \$6.0 billion of construction on principal arterial streets.

#### Conclusion

Many of the larger urban areas included within this study face situations very similar to the areas used in the case studies. In the case of most urban areas, the expansion of the existing roadway systems will involve extensive expenditures. The relationship between the increasing vehicle travel and freeways and principal arterial streets capacity make it apparent that the construction of additional lane-miles as the sole alternative to alleviate congestion is not feasible. Regardless of whether the area's travel is served by the freeway or principal arterial street system, extensive facility construction efforts and methods to alter travel patterns are required to improve the congestion levels in most urban areas.

#### **Travel Delays**

Travel delay is the most apparent impact of congestion to the motoring public. Analyses identified two types of delay -- recurring and incident. Recurring delay is delay that occurs due to normal daily operations. The most common example of recurring delay is the increased travel time during peak periods of operation. The other type of delay related to congestion is incident delay. Incidental delay is the delay caused by accidents, breakdowns, or other random occurrences not typical of normal daily operations. When congestion levels increase (creating higher RCI values) it is the recurring delay that is directly affected. While incidental delay is not directly related to or caused by congestion, the delay resulting from incidents significantly increases under congested conditions.

Tables 8 and 9 categorize delay by the severity (moderate, heavy, and severe) for freeways and principal arterial street systems. The congestion categories are based on average daily traffic volumes per lane ( $\underline{8}$ ). Table 10 summarizes the vehicle-hours of delay by type and

	T	Recurrin	Hours of	F Delay		Incident	t Hours of	Delay
Urban Area	Moderate	Heavy	Severe	Total	Moderate	Heavy	Severe	Total
Northeastern Cities								
Baltimore MD	3,950	8,380	11,390	23,720	9,100	19,280	26,190	54,570
Boston MA	7,610	21,510	35,060	64,180	26,650	75,290	122,710	224,650
Hartford CT	1,150	2,030	2,480	5,660	3,100	5,480	6,700	15,280
New York NY	89,780	38,610	161,810	290,200	224,450	96,520	404,530	725,500
Philadelphia PA	10,860	7,930	5,820	24,610	22,800	16,660	12,220	51,680
Pittsburgh PA	4,040	0	4,650	8,690	11,710	0	15,490	25,200
Washington DC	11,300	43,910	48,790	104,000	24,860	96,600	107,340	228,800
Midwestern Cities					44.070	24 020	11/ 7/0	154 010
Chicago IL	13,520	17,520	97,300	128,340	16,250	21,020	110,700	17 290
Cincinnati ON	9,460	4,630	2,510	10,600	7,570	5,700	2,010	12 570
Cleveland OH	1,170	7,430	5,300	17,900	5,020	5,200	7 000	0 7/0
Columbus OH	880	2,900	10,150	15,910	020	17 750	06 030	170 620
Detroit MI	9,470	0,250	43,650	39,370	20,040	13,750	30,030	5 140
Indianapolis IN	3,430		1 000	3,430	5,140	1 710	5 500	11 060
Kansas City MU	1,340	420	1,800	3,200	4,100	1,510	1 440	2,080
Louisville KY	580	0	1,300	1,880	7 150	/ 200	4 7/0	17 600
Milwaukee WI	5,150	4,200	0,340	13,090	3,150	4,200	17 700	20 330
Minn-St. Paul MN	4,880	8,050	19,0/0	32,000	4,390	1,240	17,700	3 700
Uklahoma City Uk	2,020	1,540	11 700	22,500	7,220	5 040	17 660	27,000
St. LOUIS MU	0,150	4,9/0	11,300	22,500	7,500	5,900	13,000	21,000
Southern Littles	0 050	17 000	15 970	72 600	0.7/0	10 440	50 460	70 860
Atlanta UA	0,050	17,000	3,000	6 7/0	7,740	1 020	2 470	5 070
	000	2,400	11 8/0	12 630	000	1 100	17 760	18 950
rt. Lauderdate FL	4 0/0	2 470	11,040	8 670	0 060	3 0/.0	11,100	13 000
Jacksonville FL Momphie TN	1 850	2,030		1 850	2 030	3,740	ň	2 030
Miami El	6 170	7 850	20 700	32 810	6 250	11 770	31 180	49,200
	3 430	2 620	1 270	7 120	3 770	2 660	1 390	7.820
	810	5 960	0 530	16 300	1 460	10 740	17 160	29,360
Norfolk VA	800	5 380	10 040	16,300	2,000	13 460	25,100	40,560
Onlando El	7 400	740	3 610	11 840	11 240	1,110	5.420	17,770
Tampa FI	1 130	2 520	1 400	5 050	1 700	3,780	2,100	7.580
Southwestern Cities	1,150	2,520	1,400	,	1,			.,
	670	1 130	920	2.720	740	1.250	1.020	3.010
Austin TX	5 590	4 160	7 120	16.870	6,150	4,580	7.830	18,560
Corpus Christi TX	660	0	0	660	730	0	0	730
Dallas TY	17 020	18 400	41 510	76.930	30,640	33,110	74,720	138,470
Denver CO	6 850	12,260	13,410	32,520	6,850	12,260	13,410	32,520
FL Paso TX	2,700	240	0	2,940	2,970	260	0	3,230
Fort Worth TX	6,170	6.660	15.040	27,870	11.100	12.000	27.070	50,170
Houston TX	8,170	32,980	90,690	131.840	11,430	46.180	126.970	184,580
Phoenix AZ	5.570	3.540	17,790	26,900	2.230	1,420	7,110	10,760
Salt Lake City UT	1,290	910	2.380	4,580	770	550	1,430	2,750
San Antonio TX	2,390	9.010	12,390	23,790	2,630	9,910	13,620	26,160
Western Cities		,	,		-,			
Honolulu HI	2.050	2,890	9,900	14,840	3,680	5,210	17,820	26,710
Los Angeles CA	18,690	21,110	541,990	581,790	22,430	25,330	650,390	698,150
Portland OR	6,120	2,880	8,320	17,320	12,230	5,760	16,650	34,640
Sacramento CA	8,210	4,970	9,620	22,800	4,920	2,980	5,770	13,670
San Bernardino-Riv CA	3,030	12,860	60,770	76,660	3,640	15,430	72,920	91,990
San Diego CA	13,610	11,140	53,200	77,950	8,170	6,680	31,920	46,770
San Fran-Oak CA	20,100	11,850	202,610	234,560	26,140	15,400	263,400	304,940
San Jose CA	6,750	14,740	51,920	73,410	8,100	17,690	62,300	88,090
Seattle-Everett WA	6,750	39,090	36,120	81,960	9,450	54,720	50,570	114,740
1			1	1	-			1
Northeastern Avg	18,380	17,480	38,570	74,430	46,090	44,260	99,030	189,380
Midwestern Avg	5,170	4,810	16,450	26,430	6,450	5,490	22,410	34,350
Southern Avg	3,220	4,420	9,770	17,410	4,360	6,380	13,910	24,650
Southwestern Avg	5,190	8,120	18,300	31,610	6,930	11,050	24,840	42,820
Western Avg	9,480	13,500	108,270	131,250	10,970	16,580	130,190	157,740
Texas Avg	6,100	10,210	23,820	40,130	9,380	15,150	35,750	60,280
Total Avg	7,370	8,790	35,010	51,170	12,460	14,330	51,200	77,990
Maximum Value	89,780	43,910	541,990	675,680	224,450	96,600	650,390	971,440
Minimum Value	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table 8. Freeway and Expressway Recurring and Incident Hours of Daily Delay for 1989<sup>1</sup>

Note: <sup>1</sup> Delay calculated based on vehicular speed in Table 1.

Source: TTI Analysis



Figure 11. Existing and Required Facility Lane-Miles - Los Angeles, CA

35

		aunaine II.	where of Do	lov	In	cident Ho	urs of Del	av
	Medenate	CUTTING R		Total	Moderate	Heavy	Severe	Total
Northerstorn Citics	moderate	пеачу		Totat	Hoderace			
Northeastern Cittes	1 970	3 710	13 240	18 780	2 010	4.080	14.560	20,650
Battimore MD Restor MA	3 040	5 200	20,820	20,060	3 340	5,730	22,900	31,970
Boston MA Ventford CT	3,040	2 020	20,020	6,460	1 210	3 220	2,690	7,120
Harttorg LI	25,250	2,720	192 000	276 680	27 780	31 380	201 190	260.350
New York NY	25,250	20,550	77 070	230,000	10 250	10 0/0	81 320	102 510
Philadelphia PA	9,320	9,950	75,950	79,200	7 710	5 200	33 8/0	42 440
Pittsburgh PA	3,010	4,810	30,770	38,590	5,510	3,290	70 000	107 360
Washington DC	4,980	19,910	12,120	97,010	5,470	21,900	19,990	107,500
Midwestern Cities			<i>(=</i> ===	404 040	40.0/0	27 010	72 170	112 000
Chicago IL	11,690	24,550	65,570	101,810	12,860	27,010	72,130	5 050
Cincinnati OH	1,190	600	2,800	4,590	1,310	000	3,000	9,050
Cleveland OH	1,720	3,340	2,490	7,550	1,890	3,680	2,740	0,310
Columbus OH	560	3,890	2,930	7,380	620	4,280	3,220	0,120
Detroit MI	3,470	8,710	69,220	81,400	3,810	9,580	76,140	89,530
Indianapolis IN	1,570	600	1,090	3,260	1,720	660	1,200	3,580
Kansas City MO	1,080	1,990	2,480	5,550	1,190	2,190	2,730	6,110
Louisville KY	1,700	3,870	2,060	7,630	1,870	4,260	2,260	8,390
Milwaukee WI	1,810	3,510	2,590	7,910	1,990	3,860	2,850	8,700
Minn-St. Paul MN	2,860	1,520	11,930	16,310	3,140	1,680	13,120	17,940
Oklahoma City OK	830	2,090	3,960	6,880	910	2,300	4,360	7,570
St. Louis MO	3,210	10,850	28,300	42,360	3,530	11,930	31,130	46,590
Southern Cities			•	-				
Atlanta GA	3.710	5.940	26.830	36,480	4,090	6,540	29,520	40,150
Charlotte NC	710	2,140	8,170	11.020	780	2,350	8,990	12,120
Et Lauderdale El	2 520	12 840	4.310	19,670	2.770	14,130	4,740	21,640
	2,600	4 920	7 230	14 840	2,960	5,420	7,950	16,330
Momphie TN	1 340	2 800	3 110	7 340	1.470	3,180	3,430	8,080
Miomi El	720	6 370	59 700	66 790	800	7.010	65.670	73,480
	050	1 260	10 870	13 080	1 040	1 390	11,950	14.380
	1 050	550	8 850	11 350	2 140	600	9.730	12,470
New Offeans LA	1,450	1 000	5 230	7 600	1 610	1 100	5 750	8,460
NOFTOLK VA	1,400	7,000	1/ 100	18 350	530	6 050	15 610	20 190
Urlando FL	400	3,000	10 170	16,330	3 020	1 070	11 100	16 180
Tampa FL	2,140	1,790	10,170	14,700	3,020	1,770	11,190	10,100
Southwestern Cities	2 000	2 090	2 720	4 900	2 200	2 200	2 000	7 480
Albuquerque NM	2,000	2,080	2,720	0,000	2,200	2,290	1 730	/ 000
Austin IX	1,090	1,800	1,570	4,400	1,190	1,960	1,750	4,900
Corpus Christi TX	260	230	120	610	290	250	E 270	17 490
Dallas TX	2,300	5,350	4,790	12,440	2,530	5,880	5,210	13,000
Denver CO	6,280	7,650	12,480	26,410	6,900	8,420	15,720	29,040
El Paso TX	240	180	320	740	270	200	500	7 000
Fort Worth TX	1,180	2,740	2,460	6,380	1,300	3,020	2,700	7,020
Houston TX	3,010	12,270	12,580	27,860	3,310	13,500	13,840	30,650
Phoenix AZ	10,440	15,830	41,300	67,570	11,490	17,420	45,430	74,340
Salt Lake City UT	1,120	1,450	1,000	3,570	1,230	1,600	1,100	3,930
San Antonio TX	830	350	3,020	4,200	920	390	3,320	4,630
Western Cities								
Honolulu HI	1,420	970	3,070	5,460	1,560	1,070	3,380	6,010
Los Angeles CA	23,750	55,740	145,400	224,890	26,130	61,310	159,940	247,380
Portland OR	1.050	4,280	5,780	11,110	1,160	4,710	6,360	12,230
Sacramento CA	640	5,840	13,880	20,360	710	6,420	15,270	22,400
San Bernardino-Riv CA	7,940	11,800	8,880	28,620	8,740	12,980	9,770	31,490
San Diego CA	1 040	11,270	1.090	13,400	1,150	12,400	1,200	14,750
San Fran-Oak CA	2 680	2,140	46,800	51,620	2,950	2,350	51,480	56,780
San Jose CA	2 520	2 950	24 880	30,350	2,770	3,250	27,360	33,380
South a Everett UA	3 9/0	3 550	20 570	28 060	4 340	3,900	22,630	30.870
Seallie-Everett WA	3,740	3,550	20,510	20,000	4,540	5,,,,,		
Northonotony Ave	6 070	10 720	56 600	7/ 3/0	7 620	11 700	62 360	81 770
Northeastern Avg	2 4/0	5 140	16 200	2/ 300	2 010	6 010	17 010	26 830
midwestern AVg	2,040	7,400	10,290	24,390	4 070	1 240	15 970	22 1/.0
Southern Avg	1,/50	5,940	14,420	20,110	1,730	4,340	2,010	16 110
Southwestern Avg	2,010	4,540	7,490	14,040	2,000	4,990	77 0/0	50 500
Western Avg	5,000	10,950	50,040	43,990	5,500	12,040	33,040	9 010
Texas Avg	1,270	5,280	5,550	8,100	1,400	3,600	3,910	0,910
Total Avg	3,460	6,650	22,070	52,180	5,810	7,510	24,280	37,400
Maximum Value	25,250	55,740	182,900	263,890	27,780	61,510	201,190	270,280
Minimum Value	240	180	120	540	270	200	140	010

										~	40001
Table 9.	Principal Arte	rial Street	: Recurring	and	Incident	Hours	of	Daily	Delay	tor	1989

Note: <sup>1</sup> Delay calculation based on vehicular speed in Table 1.

Source: TTI Analysis

Table TU. Total venicle Hours of Delay to	L IAQA
---	--------

	T	Vehicle Hour	s of Delay			
Urban Area	Recurring	Incident	Total	Rank <sup>1</sup>	Total Delay per 1000 Persons	Rank <sup>1</sup>
Northeastern Cities						
Baltimore MD	42,500	75,220	117,720	20	60	30
Boston MA	93,240	256,620	349,860	8	120	
Hartford CT	12,130	22,400	34,530	41	00	13
New York NY	520,880	985,860	272 000	0	60	30
Pritadelpria PA	47 280	67 640	114 920	21	60	30
Washington DC	201,610	336,160	537,770	4	170	3
Midwestern Cities						
Chicago IL	230,160	266,010	496,160	5	70	24
Cincinnati OH	21,190	18,330	39,520	38	30	41
Cleveland OH	25,450	20,840	46,290	33	30	41
Columbus OH	21,290	17,850	39,140	39	50	30
Detroit MI	140,770	220,160	360,930	17	20	15
Indianapolis IN	0,080	17 170	15,400	47	20	44
kansas tity MU	9,120	10 470	19 980	42	20	44
Milwaukee WI	21,600	22,390	43,990	35	40	39
Minn-St. Paul MN	48.910	47.280	96,200	22	50	36
Oklahoma City OK	10,240	11,260	21,500	43	30	41
St. Louis MO	64,860	73,590	138,450	18	70	24
Southern Cities						
Atlanta GA	109,090	120,000	229,090	12	120	8
Charlotte NC	17,360	17,200	34,560	40	80	1/
Ft. Lauderdale FL	32,300	40,580	72,880	21	00	26
Jacksonville FL	23,510	29,550	10 300	52	20	44
Memonis IN Michai St	9,190	122 670	222 270	15	120	8
Nashville TN	20 190	22 210	42,400	37	80	17
	27,660	41,840	69,500	28	70	24
Norfolk VA	23,910	49,020	72,940	26	80	17
Orlando FL	30,200	37,950	68,150	29	90	13
Tampa FL	19,750	23,740	43,490	36	60	30
Southwestern Cities					1 10	70
Albuquerque NM	9,530	10,480	20,010	44	40	17
Austin IX	21,530	25,460	44,800	50	90	40
	80 370	152 160	2/1 530	11	120	8
Derver CO	58 930	61 570	120,500	19	80	17
FI Paso TX	3,680	4.050	7,730	49	10	49
Fort Worth TX	34,250	57,180	91,430	23	80	17
Houston TX	159,710	215,240	374,950	6	130	7
Phoenix AZ	94,470	85,090	179,560	16	100	12
Salt Lake City UT	8,150	6,680	14,830	48	20	44
San Antonio TX	27,980	30,780	58,770	50	50	- 36
Western Cities	30 700	72 710	57 010	71	80	17
	20,300	0/5 520	1 752 200		150	5
Portland OR	28 440	46.870	75.310	25	70	24
Sacramento CA	43,160	36.080	79.230	24	80	17
San Bernardino-Riv CA	105,290	123,480	228,770	13	210	1
San Diego CA	91,350	61,510	152,860	17	70	24
San Fran-Oak CA	286,180	361,720	647,900	3	180	2
San Jose CA	103,760	121,470	225,230	14	160	4
Seattle-Everett WA	110,020	145,610	255,630	10	150	>
Northeastern Avg	148,780	271,160	419,930		90	
Midwestern Avg	50,820	61,170	111,990	l	40	
Southern Avg	37,520	46,790	84,310		80	1
Southwestern Avg	46,240	208,920	105,160	1	170	
Western Avg	111,240	60 190	117 /10		70	
Total Avg	83 360	113 400	196 750	1	80	
Maximum Value	806,680	985.860	1,752,200		210	
Minimum Value	1,280	1,400	2,680		10	
	·/	<u> </u>		L	L	1

Note: <sup>1</sup> Rank value of 1 associated with most congested conditions

Source: TTI Analysis

urban area. These values were also used to estimate the economic impacts of congestion in a subsequent section. The rankings in Table 10 are similar to the rankings by RCI (Table 5). Vehicle-hours of delay are also ranked after being normalized by population. The total delay per 1000 persons quantifies the congestion levels independent of urban area size and population. Ranking delay in this manner allows an evaluation similar to the RCI in that it analyzes the effects on individual motorists. Summary statistics show that the Western and Northeastern regions have the largest average delay while the Southern region has the least. The average delay in Texas urban areas exceeds that of the studywide average and three other regions.

## COST OF CONGESTION

Today, the cost of congestion to the community is foremost in the minds of most transportation officials and policy makers. The economic impact of congestion was estimated in 50 urbanized areas located in five geographic regions. The urban areas include the seven largest in Texas and 43 other urban areas represent a cross-section of other large urbanized areas throughout the country.

#### **Economic Impact Estimates**

Estimates of congestion costs were based on the congested peak-period VMT on freeways and principal arterial street systems. Table 11 lists the freeway and principal arterial street DVMT and populations utilized in the congestion cost estimates. The data shown in this table was obtained through the HPMS data base and various state and local agencies.

The two primary components of the congestion cost estimates were traffic delay and excess fuel consumed. Congestion severity affects both the travel time and fuel consumption by decreasing the speed and vehicle fuel efficiency as the congestion becomes worse. For this reason, the same congestion categories used to estimate the vehicle-hours of delay (Table 10) were also used to estimate fuel consumption. The vehicular speeds used in the congestion cost estimates are shown in Table 12.

Congestion cost estimates also used several study constants and urban area variables in the calculations. The six independent variables used in the congestion cost analyses and calculations included:

- 1. Average vehicle occupancy -- 1.25 persons per vehicle
- 2. Working days per year -- 250 days
- 3. Average cost of time (9) -- \$9.25 per person-hour
- 4. Commercial vehicle operating cost (10) -\$1.85 per mile
- 5. Vehicle mix -- 95 percent passenger and 5 percent commercial

	Daily Ve	nicle-Miles of Trav	el (1000)	
	F	Deizainal	Freeway	Population
iirban Area	Freeway/ Expressway	Arterial Street	Arterial	(1000)
Northeastern Cities		0.770	54 540	1.020
Baltimore MD	15,180	9,330	24,510	1,920
Boston MA	22,080	12,650	34,730	2,950
Hartford CT	6,180	5,040	9,020	16 / 20
New York NY	80,920	50,850	131,730	6 220
Philadelphia PA	18,280	21,140	18 520	1 850
Pittsburgn PA	25,020	10,770	46, 150	3 080
Washington VC	23,020	17,150	44,150	5,000
Chicago II	34 440	27 980	62.420	7,410
Cincipnati OH	10,890	3.620	14,510	1,140
	13,210	5,190	18,400	1,790
Columbus OH	8,100	3,040	11,140	840
Detroit MI	22,550	21,820	44,370	3,900
Indianapolis IN	7,890	3,830	11,720	930
Kansas City MO	12,370	4,370	16,740	1,160
Louisville KY	6,140	2,890	9,030	810
Milwaukee WI	7,520	4,670	12,180	1,230
Minn-St. Paul MN	16,860	5,390	22,250	1,970
Oklahoma City OK	6,830	3,590	10,420	730
St. Louis MO	18,720	12,210	30,930	1,960
Southern Cities			71 740	4.9/0
Atlanta GA	24,600	9,710	54,510	1,000
Charlotte NC	2,220	2,860	5,080	440
Ft. Lauderdale FL	6,830	5,010	12,440	720
Jacksonville FL	5,200	5,750	0,950	850
Memphis IN	4,200	4,120	27 160	1 840
Mianii FL Noobyillo TM	6,550	5 400	10,810	550
Nasiville in	6 860	4 070	8 930	1.050
Norfolk VA	5 340	4,080	9,420	920
Orlando El	5 820	3,730	9,550	800
Tampa Fi	3,430	4,180	7,610	670
Southwestern Cities			•	
Albuquerque NM	2,310	3,580	5,890	500
Austin TX	5,300	2,050	7,350	510
Corpus Christi TX	1,520	1,450	2,970	280
Dallas TX	22,650	8,230	30,880	1,970
Denver CO	10,730	10,600	21,330	1,570
El Paso TX	3,300	3,180	6,480	520
Fort Worth TX	11,280	4,220	15,500	1,170
Houston TX	27,640	10,400	38,040	2,870
Phoenix AZ	7,050	16,650	23,700	1,880
Salt Lake City UT	5,080	1,950	7,050	1 170
San Antonio TX	9,180	5,180	14,500	1,170
Nonolulu HI	6 530	1 540	6 080	660
ion Angeles CA	106 680	70 810	186 490	11.310
Portland OR	7,470	3_370	10.840	1.010
Sacramento CA	8,850	6.810	15,660	1,060
San Bernardino-Riv CA	13.620	9,370	22,990	1,100
San Diego CA	26,760	8,930	35,690	2,220
San Fran-Oak CA	41,970	13,710	55,680	3,620
San Jose CA	15,540	6,760	22,300	1,390
Seattle-Everett WA	18,200	9,060	27,260	1,680
			/ 7 . 7 .	/ / 70
Northeastern Avg	25,060	18,210	43,270	4,430
Midwestern Avg	13,790	8,220	22,010	1,990
Southern Avg	6,940	5,840	12,780	1,000
Southwestern Avg	9,640	6,130	15,770	1,200
Western Avg	27,070	15,490	42,000	2,0/0
Texas Avg	11,550	4,960	16,510	1,210
Iotal Avg	15,540	<b>9,94</b> 0	27,280	2,000
Maximum Value	106,680	79,810	100,490	10,420
Minimum Value	1,520	1,450	2,9/0	200

Table 11. Summary of 1989 DVMT Values and Population for Congestion Cost Estimates

Functional Class	Parameters	Sever	ty of Congestion <sup>1,2</sup>			
		Moderate	Heavy	Severe		
Freeway/Expressway	ADT/Lane	15,000 - 17,500	17,501 - 20,000	Over 20,000		
	Speed (mph) <sup>3</sup>	40	35	32		
Principal Arterial	ADT/Lane	5,750 - 7,000	7,001 - 8,500	Over 8,500		
Streets	Speed (mph) <sup>3</sup>	32	28	25		

Table 12. Speed Relationships with Average Daily Traffic per Lane Volumes

Note: <sup>1</sup>Assumes congested freeway operation when ADT/Lane exceeds 15,000. <sup>2</sup>Assumes congested principal arterial street operations when ADT/Lane exceeds 5,750. <sup>3</sup>Value represents a weighted average

Four area specific variables were also used in the congestion cost estimates. These variables are briefly described below:

- 1. Daily vehicle-miles of travel (DVMT) -- the average daily traffic (ADT) of a section of roadway multiplied by the length (in miles) of that roadway section.
- 2. Fuel cost -- the state average fuel cost per gallon for 1989.
- 3. Registered vehicles -- the number of registered vehicles as reported by local agencies.
- 4. Population -- estimated using the 1989 Census Bureau estimates and HPMS data.

These variables were used to estimate and analyze the effects of congestion in each urban area. The economic impact of congestion was stated in terms of annual congestion cost, cost per registered vehicle, and cost per capita. Previous reports have included additional insurance costs resulting from operating vehicle in larger metropolitan areas. Due to the difficulty in obtaining insurance data, these costs were omitted from the cost analyses.

#### **Economic Analysis**

The component and total congestion costs for each urban area are shown in Table 13. In 1989, the total cost of congestion for the urban areas studied was approximately \$39.2

Source: TTI Analysis and Houston-Galveston Regional Transportation Study

billion. This represents a 12 percent increase in the economic impact of congestion in 1988 (\$35.1 billion). Studywide averages indicate that recurring and incident delay accounted for approximately 85 percent of an urban area's congestion cost while excess fuel consumption was 15 percent of the total cost. The average economic burden placed on urban areas in 1989 due to congestion was \$780 million compared to \$700 million in 1988.

All of the top ten urban areas had total congestion costs exceeding \$1 billion. Of the seven urban areas studied in Texas only two, Houston -- 6th and Dallas -- 11th, ranked in the top fifteen. Congestion in the Texas urbanized areas resulted in a cost of approximately \$3.3 billion, an seven percent increase from 1988 congestion costs.

Table 14 illustrates the estimated economic impact of congestion per capita and per registered vehicle. The urban area with the highest per vehicle cost was Washington, D.C., (\$1,280 per registered vehicle) while San Bernardino, CA, had the highest per capita cost (\$840 per person). This variation of congestion costs between the Northeastern and Western regions shows the effects of the lower vehicle ownership rate in the Northeast.

Table 15 illustrates the rankings of urban areas by the annual, per capita, and per registered vehicle costs. The rankings are fairly consistent with 13 urban areas occupying the top ten positions in all three categories. However, Table 16 indicates that omitting insurance costs, the correspondence between cost per capita and RCI rankings no longer exist.

Tables 17 through 22 present estimates of congestion cost from 1986 to 1988. Some of the data missing in 1986 and 1987 was unattainable because of the various methods of reporting information in the HPMS data base. In 1988, the information used to categorize congestion levels by severity was included within the TTI data base so that yearly congestion costs for all 50 urban areas could be estimated.

		Annual Cos	t Due to Con	gestion (\$	Millions)	
	Recurring	Incident	Recurring	Incident	Delay&Fuel	
Urban Area	Delay	Delay	Fuel	Fuel	Cost	Rank
Los Apgeles CA	2 750	3,220	480	560	7.000	1
New York NY	1,810	3,380	300	560	6,040	2
San Fran-Oak CA	980	1.240	170	220	2,620	3
Washington DC	690	1,140	110	190	2,130	4
Chicago II	780	900	130	150	1,970	5
Houston TX	550	740	90	120	1,500	6
Detroit MI	480	740	80	120	1,410	7
Boston MA	320	880	50	140	1,390	8
Philadelphia PA	400	520	60	80	1.060	9
Seattle-Everett WA	380	500	60	80	1,020	10
Dallas TX	310	530	50	90	980	11
San Bernardino-Riv CA	360	420	60	70	920	12
Atlanta GA	370	410	60	70	910	14
San Jose CA	360	420	60	70	910	14
Miami Fl	330	410	50	70	870	15
Phoenix 47	320	290	50	50	700	16
San Diego CA	320	210	60	40	620	17
St Louis MO	220	250	30	40	540	18
Denver CO	200	210	30	30	480	19
Baltimore MD	150	260	30	40	470	20
Pitteburgh PA	160	230	20	30	440	21
Minn-St Paul MN	170	160	30	30	390	22
Fort Worth TX	120	200	20	30	370	23
Sacramento CA	150	120	30	20	320	24
Portland OR	100	160	20	30	310	25
Et. Lauderdale Fl	110	140	20	20	290	27
Norfolk VA	80	170	10	30	290	27
New Orleans LA	90	140	20	20	270	29
Orlando FL	100	130	20	20	270	29
San Antonio TX	100	110	20	20	240	30
Konolulu HI	70	110	10	20	220	31
Jacksonville FL	80	100	10	20	210	32
Cleveland OH	90	70	20	10	190	33
Austin IX	70	80	10	10	180	35
Milwaukee W1	70	80	10	10	180	35
Nashville TN	70	80	10	10	170	37
Tampa FL	70	80	10	10	170	37
Cincinnati OH	70	60	10	10	160	39
Columbus OH	70	60	10	10	160	39
Hartford CT	40	80	10	10	140	40
Charlotte NC	60	60	10	10	130	41
Kansas City MO	30	60	0	10	100	42
Albuquerque NM	30	40	10	10	80	45
Louisville KY	30	40	10	10	80	45
Memohis TN	30	30	10	10	80	45
Oklahoma City OK	30	40	10	10	80	45
Indianapolis IN	20	30	0	10	60	48
Salt Lake City UT	30	20	0	0	60	48
El Paso TX	10	10	0	0	30	49
Corpus Christi TX	0	0	0	0	10	50
Ma-Abaanaan	EAO	070	80	450	1 470	
Northeastern Avg	510	930	60 70	150	1,070	
midwestern AVg	170	210	00	30	440	
Southern Avg	150	100	20	50	220	
Southwestern Avg	100	200	3U 110	30	420	
Western Avg	010	710	110	120	1,550	
Texas AVg	170	240	20 50	40 ∡∩	470	
Navimum Value	2 750	370	00	540	7 000	
Minimum Volue	2,150	000,0	400 A	00	10	
ettitada varue	U	U	U	U	10	

Table 13. Component and Total Congestion Costs By Urban Area for 1989

Table 14. Estimated Impact of Conges	tion in 1989
--------------------------------------	--------------

Per Registered Vehicle (Dollars)     Per Capite (Dollars)       Northeastern Cities Baltimore MD     460     250       Boston MA     840     470       Hartford CT     270     230       New York NY     1,020     370       Philadelphia PA     360     240       Washington DC     1,280     690       Nidwestern Cities     480     270       Chicago IL     480     270       Cincinnati OH     170     1440       Cleveland OH     130     110       Coluss OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     110     70       Kaneas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Milaukee WI     330     140       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Southern Citles     590     490       Atlanta GA     590     490       Atlanta GA     590     490       Mohrfolk VA     360     310 <th></th> <th colspan="4">Total Congestion Cost</th>		Total Congestion Cost			
Vehicle (Dollars)     (Dollars)       Northeastern Cities     460     250       Baston MA     840     470       Hartford CT     270     230       New York NY     1,020     370       Phitsburgh PA     360     240       Washington DC     1,280     690       Midwestern Cities     690     100       Chicago IL     480     270       Cincianati OH     170     140       Cloumbus OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     110     70       Kanasa City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Mitmart GA     590     490       Southern Cities     70     280       Southern Cities     70     280       Southern Cities     590     490       Atlanta GA     590     490       Gold Arot Stage     230     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Jacksonville F		Per Registered	Per Capita		
Northeastern Cities     460     250       Baltimore MD     840     470       Baston MA     270     230       New York NY     1,020     370       Philadelphia PA     360     240       Washington DC     1,280     690       Midwestern Cities     480     270       Chicago IL     480     270       Cincinnati OH     170     140       Cleveland OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     1110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Milwaukee WI     330     140       Miron-St. Paul MN     240     280       Southern Cities     70     280       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte WC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FX     350     310       Memphis TN     120     90		Vehicle (Dollars)	(Dollars)		
Northeastern Cities     460     250       Battimore MD     640     470       Hartford CT     270     230       New York NY     1,020     370       Phitadelphia PA     380     250       Pittsburgh PA     360     240       Washington DC     1,280     690       Midwestern Cities     270     140       Cincinnati OH     170     140       Clockurbus OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Milwaukee MI     333     140       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Oklahoma City OK     180     120       St. Louis MO     570     280       Southern Cities     340     310       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte KC     360     310       New Orleans LA     320     260					
Battimore MD     400     470       Boston MA     840     470       Hartford CT     270     230       New York NY     1,020     370       Philadelphia PA     380     250       Pittsburgh PA     360     240       Washington DC     1,280     690       Midwestern Cities     690     140       Chicago IL     480     270       Cincinnati OH     170     140       Cleveland OH     130     110       Columbus OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     1110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Milwaukee WI     330     140       Minm-St. Paul MN     240     230       Southern Cities     4     340     200       Atlanta GA     590     490       Astonville FL     360     300       Jacksonville FL     360     310	Northeastern Cities	(40	250		
Bast for AR     CHO     TO       Hart ford CT     270     230       New York NY     1,020     370       Philadelphia PA     360     240       Washington DC     1,280     690       Midwestern Cities     680     270       Cincinnati OH     170     140       Columbo OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Mitwakkee WI     3330     140       Minakkee WI     3330     140       Minakkee WI     330     310       Souther Cities     340     340       Atlanta GA     500     400       Jacksonville FL	Baltimore MD	400 8/0	200 470		
Init for a bit of the second	Boston MA Hartford CT	270	230		
Philadelphia PA     380     250       Pritsburgh PA     360     240       Washington DC     1,280     690       Midwestern Cities     690     690       Chicago IL     480     270       Cincinnati OH     170     140       Columbus OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indiangolis IN     1110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Milwakkee WI     330     140       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Southern Cities     310     120       St. Louis MO     570     280       Southern Cities     320     490       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     350     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     340		1 020	370		
Pittsburgh PA     360     240       Washington DC     1,280     690       Widwestern Cities     1,280     690       Chicago IL     480     270       Cincinnati OH     170     140       Cleveland OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Milwaukee WI     330     140       Mirn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Oktahoma City OK     180     120       Southern Cities     570     280       Atlanta GA     550     490       Charlotte NC     360     300       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Ci	Philadelphia PA	380	250		
uashington DC     1,280     690       Midwestern Cities     1     480     270       Chicago IL     480     270       Cincinnati OH     170     140       Cleveland OH     130     110       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Milwaukee WI     330     140       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Oktahoma City OK     180     120       Southern Cities     770     280       Atlanta GA     590     490       Jacksonville FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     340       Maini FL     610     470       Nashville TN     330     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     340 <	Pittsburgh PA	360	240		
Midwestern Cities     270       Cincinati OH     170     140       Clucinati OH     130     110       Columbus OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Milwaukee WI     330     140       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Oktahoma City OK     180     120       St. Louis MO     570     280       Southern Cities     490     100       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     300       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     330     310       Ner Orleans LA     320     260       Nor folk VA     360     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southerstern Cities     40     300       Albuquerque NM <td< td=""><td>Washington DC</td><td>1,280</td><td>690</td></td<>	Washington DC	1,280	690		
Chicago IL     480     270       Cincinnati OH     170     140       Cleveland OH     130     110       Columbus OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Oklahoma City OK     180     120       Southern Cities     70     280       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     300       Jacksonville TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southeestern Cities     310     40       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     50     40       Dallas TX </td <td>Midwestern Cities</td> <td>-</td> <td></td>	Midwestern Cities	-			
Cincinnati OH     170     140       Cleveland OH     130     110       Columbus OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Mitwaukee WI     330     140       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Oklahoma City OK     180     120       St. Louis MO     570     280       Southern Cities     490     330       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     300       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     330     310       Ner Orleans LA     320     260       Nor foik VA     360     340       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     4     40       Albuquerque NM <td>Chicago IL</td> <td>480</td> <td>270</td>	Chicago IL	480	270		
Cleveland OH     130     110       Columbus OH     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Oklahoma City OK     180     120       Southern Cities     70     280       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte MC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville TN     330     310       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     70     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Denver CO     350     310       Less TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX	Cincinnati OH	170	140		
Columbus ON     210     190       Detroit MI     490     360       Indianapolis IN     110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Minnest, Paul MN     240     200       Oktahoma City OK     180     120       Southern Cities     770     280       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     310       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nes Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     700     460       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     500     370       Satt Lake City UT     90     80       San Ato	Cleveland OH	130	110		
Detroit MI     490     380       Indianpolis IN     110     70       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Milwakee WI     330     140       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Oklahoma City OK     180     120       St. Louis MO     570     280       Southern Cities	Columbus OH	210	190		
Indianapolity IN     Indianapolity IN       Kansas City MO     150     90       Louisville KY     170     100       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Øklahoma City OK     180     120       St. Louis MO     570     280       Southern Cities     4     40       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte MC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     300       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nesshville TN     330     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     320       Jouthwestern Cities     140     440       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     370     360       Corpus Christi TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Denver CO </td <td>Detroit MI</td> <td>490</td> <td>500</td>	Detroit MI	490	500		
Karisas City RC     130     120     120       Louissville KY     170     100       Milwaukee WI     330     140       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Oklahoma City OK     180     120       St. Louis MO     570     280       Southern Cities     4     360     310       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     300       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     40     360       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     50     40       Denver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60	Indianapolis IN Kapaga City NO	150	00 00		
Loors NT     110     140       Milwaukee WI     330     140       Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Oklahoma City OK     180     120       Southern Cities     70     280       Atlanta GA     570     280       Southern Cities     70     280       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     300       Mimmis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     330     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     190     160       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Deriver CO     350     310       El Paso TX		170	100		
Minn-St. Paul MN     240     200       Oklahoma City OK     180     120       St. Louis MO     570     280       Southern Cities     70     280       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     300       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     70     460       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Denver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     270     200       Western Cities     700     80       San Antonio TX	Milwaukee WI	330	140		
Oktahoma City OK     180     120       Southern Cities     570     280       Southern Cities     570     280       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     300       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     330     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     190     160       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Denver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     270     200       Western Cities	Minn-St. Paul MN	240	200		
St. Louis MO     570     280       Southern Cities     590     490       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     300       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     330     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     190     160       Albuquerque NM     190     460       Austin TX     570     40       Dellas TX     660     500       Derver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     270     200       Western Cities	Oklahoma City OK	180	120		
Southern Cities     590     490       Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     300       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     330     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     4     360     500       Albuquerque NM     190     160     40       Austin TX     570     40     500       Dallas TX     660     500     500       Denver C0     350     310     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370     531       Houston TX     690     520     500       Phoenix AZ     590     370     531       Los Angeles CA     900     620     620       Portland OR	St. Louis MO	570	280		
Atlanta GA     590     490       Charlotte NC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     300       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     330     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     40     360       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     370     360       Corpus Christi TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Derver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     270     200       Western Cities     440     330       Honolulu H1     440     330       Los Angeles CA <t< td=""><td>Southern Cities</td><td></td><td></td></t<>	Southern Cities				
Charlotte NC     360     310       Ft. Lauderdale FL     280     230       Jacksonville FL     360     300       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     330     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     1     160       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     370     360       Corpus Christi TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Derver CO     350     3110       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     322       Phoenix AZ     590     370       Salt Lake City UT     90     80       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities     400     330       Honolulu H1     440     330       Los Angeles CA	Atlanta GA	590	490		
Ft. Lauderdate FL   280   230     Jacksonville FL   360   300     Memphis TN   120   90     Miami FL   610   470     Nashville TN   330   310     New Orleans LA   320   260     Norfolk VA   360   310     Orlando FL   380   340     Tampa FL   270   250     Southwestern Cities	Charlotte NC	360	310		
Jacksonville FL     360     330       Memphis TN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     330     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     40     40       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Derver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     690     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370       Salt Lake City UT     90     80       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities	Ft. Lauderdale FL	280	230		
Mempris IN     120     90       Miami FL     610     470       Nashville TN     330     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     160     40       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     370     360       Corpus Christi TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Denver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     690     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370       Salt Lake City UT     90     80       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities     440     330       Honolulu HI     440     330       Los Angeles CA     900     620       Portand OR     460	Jacksonville FL	360	500		
Mramin FL     510     410       Nashville TN     330     310       New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     160     40       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     370     360       Corpus Christi TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Denver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     690     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities     440     330       Honolulu HI     440     330       Los Angeles CA     900     620       Portland OR     460     300       San Fran-Oak CA     250     300       San Jose CA <td< td=""><td>Memphis IN</td><td>120 610</td><td>90 (70</td></td<>	Memphis IN	120 610	90 (70		
New Orleans LA     320     260       Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     4     190     160       Austin TX     370     360     500       Dallas TX     660     500     500       Denver CO     350     311     El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     322     Houston TX     690     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370     Salt Lake City UT     90     80     San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities		330	310		
Norfolk VA     360     310       Orlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     4     190     160       Austin TX     370     360     250       Corpus Christi TX     50     40     40       Dallas TX     660     500     500       Derver CO     350     310     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370     360       San Antonio TX     690     520     70       Phoenix AZ     590     370     360       San Antonio TX     270     200     80       San Antonio TX     270     200     80       Saramento CA     250     300     300       San Bernardino-Riv CA     1,200     840     300       San Bernardino-Riv CA     250     300     300       San Jiego CA     440     280     3an     550       San Jose CA     850     720     360     310       Southern Avg		320	260		
Dorlando FL     380     340       Tampa FL     270     250       Southwestern Cities     190     160       Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     370     360       Corpus Christi TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Denver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     690     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370       Salt Lake City UT     90     80       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities	Norfolk VA	360	310		
Tampa FL270250Southwestern Cities190160Austin TX370360Corpus Christi TX5040Dallas TX660500Denver CO350310El Paso TX9060Fort Worth TX380320Houston TX690520Phoenix AZ590370Salt Lake City UT9080San Antonio TX270200Western Cities440330Honolulu HI440330Los Angeles CA900620Portland OR460300Sar Bernardino-Riv CA250300San Jose CA900650Seattle-Everett WA810610Northeastern Avg360310Southern Avg360310Southern Avg360310Southern Avg360290Texas Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050	Orlando FL	380	340		
Southwestern Cities     190     160       Austin TX     370     360       Corpus Christi TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Denver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     690     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370       Salt Lake City UT     90     80       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities	Tampa FL	270	250		
Albuquerque NM     190     160       Austin TX     370     360       Corpus Christi TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Denver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     690     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370       Salt Lake City UT     90     80       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities	Southwestern Cities				
Austin TX     370     360       Corpus Christi TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Denver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     690     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370       Salt Lake City UT     90     80       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities	Albuquerque NM	190	160		
Corpus Christi TX     50     40       Dallas TX     660     500       Denver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     690     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370       Salt Lake City UT     90     80       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities	Austin TX	370	360		
Dallas IX     Dodu     Job       Denver CO     350     310       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     690     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370       Salt Lake City UT     90     80       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities	Corpus Christi TX	50	40 500		
Deriver CD     350     370       El Paso TX     90     60       Fort Worth TX     380     320       Houston TX     690     520       Phoenix AZ     590     370       Salt Lake City UT     90     80       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities	Dallas IX	000 750	310		
Fort Worth TX380320Houston TX690520Phoenix AZ590370Salt Lake City UT9080San Antonio TX270200Western Cities440330Honolulu HI440330Los Angeles CA900620Portland OR460300Saramento CA250300San Bernardino-Riv CA1,200840San Jose CA900650San Jose CA900650Seattle-Everett WA810610Northeastern Avg360310Southwestern Avg360310Southwestern Avg360270Texas Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050		90	60		
Houston TX690520Houston TX690370Salt Lake City UT9080San Antonio TX270200Western Cities440330Honolulu HI440330Los Angeles CA900620Portland OR460300Sacramento CA250300San Bernardino-Riv CA1,200840San Jiego CA440280San Jose CA900650Seattle-Everett WA810610Northeastern Avg360310Southwestern Avg360310Southwestern Avg360270Uwestern Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050	Fort Worth TX	380	320		
Phoenix AZ590370Salt Lake City UT9080San Antonio TX270200Western Cities440330Honolulu HI440330Los Angeles CA900620Portland OR460300Sacramento CA250300San Bernardino-Riv CA1,200840San Jiego CA440280San Jose CA900650Seattle-Everett WA810610Northeastern Avg270170Southwestern Avg360310Southwestern Avg660220Texas Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050	Houston TX	690	520		
Salt Lake City UT     90     80       San Antonio TX     270     200       Western Cities     440     330       Honolulu HI     440     330       Los Angeles CA     900     620       Portland OR     460     300       Sacramento CA     250     300       San Bernardino-Riv CA     1,200     840       San Diego CA     440     280       San Fran-Oak CA     850     720       San Jose CA     900     650       Seattle-Everett WA     810     610       Northeastern Avg     270     170       Southwestern Avg     360     310       Southwestern Avg     360     270       Western Avg     360     270       Vestern Avg     360     290       Total Avg     440     310       Maximum Value     1,280     840       Minimum Value     50     50	Phoenix AZ	590	370		
San Antonio TX270200Western Cities440330Honolulu HI440330Los Angeles CA900620Portland OR460300Sacramento CA250300San Bernardino-Riv CA1,200840San Diego CA440280San Jose CA900650Seattle-Everett WA810610Northeastern Avg260360Midwestern Avg360310Southern Avg360270Vestern Avg360220Texas Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050	Salt Lake City UT	90	80		
Western Cities     440     330       Honolulu HI     440     330       Los Angeles CA     900     620       Portland OR     460     300       Sacramento CA     250     300       San Bernardino-Riv CA     1,200     840       San Diego CA     440     280       San Fran-Oak CA     850     720       San Jose CA     900     650       Seattle-Everett WA     810     610       Northeastern Avg     270     170       Southern Avg     360     310       Southwestern Avg     360     270       Western Avg     360     290       Texas Avg     360     290       Total Avg     440     310       Maximum Value     1,280     840       Minimum Value     50     50	San Antonio TX	270	200		
Honolulu HI     440     330       Los Angeles CA     900     620       Portland OR     460     300       Sacramento CA     250     300       San Bernardino-Riv CA     1,200     840       San Diego CA     440     280       San Fran-Oak CA     850     720       San Jose CA     900     650       Seattle-Everett WA     810     610       Northeastern Avg     270     170       Southern Avg     360     310       Southwestern Avg     360     270       Western Avg     360     290       Total Avg     440     310       Maximum Value     1,280     840	Western Cities				
Los Angeles CA     900     620       Portland OR     460     300       Sacramento CA     250     300       San Bernardino-Riv CA     1,200     840       San Diego CA     440     280       San Fran-Oak CA     850     720       San Jose CA     900     650       Seattle-Everett WA     810     610       Northeastern Avg     270     170       Southern Avg     360     310       Southwestern Avg     360     270       Western Avg     360     270       Texas Avg     360     290       Total Avg     440     310       Maximum Value     1,280     840	Honolulu HI	440	550		
Forttand UK     460     300       Sacramento CA     250     300       San Bernardino-Riv CA     1,200     840       San Diego CA     440     280       San Fran-Oak CA     850     720       San Jose CA     900     650       Seattle-Everett WA     810     610       Northeastern Avg     270     170       Southern Avg     360     310       Southwestern Avg     340     270       Western Avg     360     310       Southwestern Avg     360     290       Texas Avg     360     290       Total Avg     440     310       Maximum Value     1,280     840       Minimum Value     50     50	Los Angeles CA	900	020 700		
Sachamento ch2.50500San Bernardino-Riv CA1,200840San Diego CA440280San Fran-Oak CA850720San Jose CA900650Seattle-Everett WA810610Northeastern Avg270170Southern Avg360310Southwestern Avg340270Western Avg360290Texas Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050	Portland UK Sacramonto CA	400	300		
San Diego CA     440     280       San Fran-Oak CA     850     720       San Jose CA     900     650       Seattle-Everett WA     810     610       Northeastern Avg     260     360       Midwestern Avg     270     170       Southern Avg     360     310       Southwestern Avg     340     270       Western Avg     360     290       Texas Avg     360     290       Total Avg     440     310       Maximum Value     1,280     840       Minimum Value     50     50	San Bernardino-Div CA	1,200	840		
San Fran-Oak CA850720San Jose CA900650Seattle-Everett WA810610Northeastern Avg270170Southern Avg360310Southwestern Avg340270Western Avg690520Texas Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050	San Diego CA	440	280		
San Jose CA900650Seattle-Everett WA810610Northeastern Avg270170Southern Avg360310Southwestern Avg340270Western Avg690520Texas Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050	San Fran-Oak CA	850	720		
Seattle-Everett WA810610Northeastern Avg660360Midwestern Avg270170Southern Avg360310Southwestern Avg340270Western Avg690520Texas Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050	San Jose CA	900	650		
Northeastern Avg660360Midwestern Avg270170Southern Avg360310Southwestern Avg340270Western Avg690520Texas Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050	Seattle-Everett WA	810	610		
Northeastern Avg660360Midwestern Avg270170Southern Avg360310Southwestern Avg340270Western Avg690520Texas Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050					
Midwestern Avg270170Southern Avg360310Southwestern Avg340270Western Avg690520Texas Avg360290Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050	Northeastern Avg	660	360		
Southern Avg     Sou     S10       Southwestern Avg     340     270       Western Avg     690     520       Texas Avg     360     290       Total Avg     440     310       Maximum Value     1,280     840       Minimum Value     50     50	Midwestern Avg	2/0	170		
Southwestern Avg     540     270       Western Avg     690     520       Texas Avg     360     290       Total Avg     440     310       Maximum Value     1,280     840       Minimum Value     50     50	Southern Avg	300 340	310 370		
Western Avg     070     020       Texas Avg     360     290       Total Avg     440     310       Maximum Value     1,280     840       Minimum Value     50     50	Southwestern Avg	540 600	520		
Total Avg200270Total Avg440310Maximum Value1,280840Minimum Value5050	Texas Ave	360	290		
Maximum Value 1,280 840 Minimum Value 50 50		440	310		
Minimum Value 50 50	Maximum Value	1,280	840		
	Minimum Value	50	50		

Urban Area	Areawide Cost Congestion	Cost Per Capita Congestion	Cost Per Reg. Vehicle Congestion	
Northeastern Cities				
Baltimore MD	20	32	17	
Boston MA	8	10	7	
Hartford CT	40	34	36	
New York NY	2	13	3	
Philadelphia PA	ō	31	21	
Ditteburgh PA	21	33	25	
Usehington DC	4	3	1	
Midwestern Cities	·	_		
Chicago II	5	28	16	
Cincinnati ON	38	41	42	
Cleveland OH	33	43	45	
Columbus OH	39	38	39	
Detroit MI	7	14	15	
Indianapolis IN	47	48	47	
Kansas City MO	42	45	44	
Louisville KY	45	44	43	
Milwaukee WI	35	40	31	
Minn-St. Paul MN	22	37	38	
Oklahoma City OK	43	42	41	
St. Louis MO	18	27	14	
Southern Cities				
Atlanta GA	13	9	13	
Charlotte NC	41	21	26	
Et lauderdale Fl	27	35	33	
Jacksonville Fl	32	25	27	
Memohis TN	46	46	46	
Miomi El	15	11	11	
Nachville TN	37	22	30	
Neu Orleans Lá	28	29	32	
	26	19	28	
Orlando Fi	29	16	22	
Tampa Fl	36	30	35	
Southwestern Cities	20			
	44	39	40	
Austin TX	34	15	24	
Corpus Christi IX	50	50	50	
Dallas TX	11	8	10	
Denver CO	19	20	29	
EL Paso IX	49	49	48	
Fort Worth TX	23	18	23	
Houston TX	6	7	9	
Phoenix A7	16	12	12	
Salt Lake City IIT	48	47	49	
San Antonio TX	30	36	34	
Western Cities	50			
Hopolulu HT	31	17	20	
Los Angeles CA	1	5	5	
Portland OR	25	24	18	
Sacramento CA	24	23	37	
San Bernardino-Riv CA	12	1	2	
San Diego CA	17	26	19	
San Fran-Oak CA	3	2	6	
San Jose CA	14	4	4	
Seattle-Everett WA	10	6	8	

# Table 15. 1989 Rankings of Urban Area by Estimated Impact of Congestion

Urban Area	DVMT/Ln-Miles Urban Area		Roadu	Roadway Congestion Index			Congestion Costs <sup>1</sup> Per Capita	
	Frwy	Prin, Art	1989 Value	Ra 1988	nk	1988	1989	
Northeastern Cities							250	
Baltimore MD	12,340	5,700	0.99	31	24	210	250	
Boston MA	14,570	4,680	1.09	11	15	480	470	
Hartford CT	10,660	5,870	0.89	32	37	190	230	
New York NY	13,800	6,920	1.12	12	12	310	370	
Philadelphia PA	12,140	6,510	1.05	16	17	240	250	
Pittsburgh PA	7,910	6,080	0.82	42	42	220	240	
Washington DC	16,460	8,370	1.36	3	2	610	690	
Midwestern Cities		1						
Chicago IL	14,970	6,910	1.21	4	5	230	270	
Cincinnati OH	12,240	4,550	0.94	35	31	150	140	
Cleveland OH	12,460	4,650	0.95	26	28	90	110	
Columbus OH	10,250	5,070	0.82	43	42	160	190	
Detroit MI	13,340	6,090	1.08	15	15	330	360	
Indianapolis IN	10,960	4,510	0.85	41	41	60	70	
Kansas City MO	9,130	4,180	0.72	48	48	90	90	
Louisville KY	10,500	5,670	0.86	37	40	90	100	
Milwaukee WI	12,740	4,670	0.97	29	25	140	140	
Minn-St. Paul MN	11,630	4,550	0.90	35	36	190	200	
Oklahoma City OK	9,490	5,270	0.78	44	45	120	120	
St. Louis MO	11.110	6,800	0.96	25	26	200	280	
Southern Cities				ļ				
Atlanta GA	14,640	6,220	1.14	12	9	450	490	
Charlotte NC	7.530	5,390	0.74	47	46	270	310	
Ft. Lauderdale FL	11,580	5,100	0.92	33	32	230	230	
Jacksonville Fl	11.820	4,790	0.92	28	32	240	300	
Memohis TN	11,200	5,120	0.91	39	34	80	90	
Miami Fl	14,400	7,280	1.25	4	4	420	470	
Nashville TN	11,270	5.780	0.95	22	28	300	310	
New Orleans 14	13 890	6.560	1.13	9	10	240	260	
Norfolk VA	11 600	5,630	0.95	29	28	300	310	
Orlando El	10 120	2 370	0.72	45	48	300	340	
	11 630	6 630	1.03	18	18	250	250	
Southwestern Cities	11,050	0,000						
	11 000	5 110	0 01	33	34	130	160	
Austin TX	12 670	6 820	0.06	27	26	330	360	
Corpus Christi IV	8 220	4,520	0.70	50	50	40	40	
	13 400	4,550	1 02	20	20	480	500	
	12 / 80	5 760	1 01	22	22	280	310	
	0 /30	3,830	0.74	45	46	70	60	
EL POSU IA	11 110	6 880	0.97	37	38	300	320	
	1/ 940	5 170	1 17		10	490	520	
Phoepix A7	14,000	5 9/0	1.03	21	18	370	370	
Phoenix AZ	11,050	5,040	0.03	1 / 2	44		80	
Salt Lake City UI	7,900	6 900	0.01	70	7.9	100	200	
San Antonio IX	11,120	4,000	0.0/	37		'70		
Western Littles	17 710	7 070	1 00	12	13	300	330	
	20 8/0	6 550	1.07	1	1	570	620	
LOS ANGELES LA	17 500	6 190	1 07	17	1 14	280	300	
	13,500	6,100	1 01	19	22	250	300	
Sacramento LA	16,120	5 170	1 12	7	6	700	840	
San Bernardino-Kiv UA	15,400	5,150	1.10		7	250	280	
San Diego CA	17,200	5,350	1.10			640	720	
San Fran-Uak LA	17,000	0,470	1.30	22		600	650	
San Jose LA	15,400	4,000	1.02		20 E	550	610	
Seattle-Everett WA	15,690	0,000	1.21	0	2	000	010	

Table 16. 1989 Congestion Index Values

Notes: <sup>1</sup> Cost includes delay, fuel, and insurance <sup>2</sup> HPMS sample data was missing in 1987, cost and RCI ranks based on Research Report No. 1131-2

	Annual Cost Due to Congestion (\$Millions)				
	Recurring	Incident	Recurring	Incident	Delay&Fuel
Urban Area	Delay	Delay	Fuel	Fuel	Cost
Northeastern Cities					
Baltimore MD	-	-	-	-	-
Boston MA	-		-	-	-
Hartford CT	20	40	-	-	-
New York NY	-	-	-	-	-
Philadelphia PA	-	-	-	-	-
Pittsburgh PA	-	-	-	-	-
Washington DC	-	-	-	-	-
Midwestern Cities					
Chicago IL	-	-	-	-	-
Cincinnati OH	-	-	-	-	-
Cleveland OH	-	-	-	-	-
Columbus OH	50	40	-	-	-
Detroit MI	-	-	-	-	•
Indianapolis IN	-	-	-	-	-
Kansas City MO	20	40	U	10	10
Louisville KY	30	30	0	U	00
Milwaukee WI	60	60	10	10	150
Minn-St. Paul MN	110	110	20	20	250
Oklahoma City OK	-	-	-	400	
St. Louis MO	160	180	90	100	540
Southern Cities					7/0
Atlanta GA	310	340	40	50	740
Charlotte NC	40	40	-	-	-
Ft. Lauderdale FL	90	110	10	20	240
Jacksonville FL	50	70	10	10	140
Memphis TN	20	20	0	0	50
Miami FL	210	250	30	40	520
Nashville TN	40	50	10	10	110
New Orleans LA	80	120	10	20	220
Norfolk VA	60	130	-	-	220
Orlando FL	90	110	10	20	220
Tampa FL	50	60	10	10	130
Southwestern Cities			_		50
Albuquerque NM	20	20	0	0	50
Austin TX	70	80	10	10	160
Corpus Christi TX	0	0	Ű	70	10
Dallas TX	290	500	40	70	910
Denver CO	160	170	20	50	580
EL Paso TX	20	20	U	0	40
Fort Worth TX	110	180	20	30	330
Houston TX	490	650	70	90	1,290
Phoenix AZ	230	210	40	50	500
Salt Lake City UT	20	20	0	U	40
San Antonio TX	90	100	10	10	220
Western Cities	-		40	40	470
Honolulu HI	50	90	10	10	170
Los Angeles CA	2,300	2,090	300	420	5,700
Portland OR	60	90	10	10	170
Sacramento CA	70	00	10		150
San Bernardino-Riv CA	220	250	30	40	740
San Diego CA	180	120	50	20	1 000
San Fran-Uak CA	750	920	110	140	450
San Jose CA	200	300	40	50	420
Seattle-Everett WA	230	500	40	50	020
Northeastern Ava	20	<u>د</u> م ا	-	-	-
Northeastern Avg	70	80	20	30	210
Provescer Avg	60	120	20	20	260
Southunstern Avg	1/0	120	20	20	740
Southwestern Avg	/50	100	20	50	1 150
Western Avg	450	240	20	20	1,150
Tetal Ave	100	220	20	30	420 520
iotal AVG Movimum Volum	3 200	230	30	40	5 760
Maximum Value	2,300	0,000	000	420	10
MINIMUM Value	U	U	v	U	10

Table 17. Component and Total Congestion Costs By Urban Area for 1986

	Total Congesti	on Cost	
	Per Registered	Per Capita	
	Vehicle (Dollars)	(Dollars)	
Northeastern Cities			
Baltimore MD	-	-	
Boston MA	-	-	
Hartford CT	-	-	
New York NY	-	-	
Philadelphia PA	-	-	
Pittsburgh PA	-	-	
Washington DC	-	-	
Midwestern Cities			
Chicago IL	-	-	
Cincinnati OH	-	-	
Cleveland OH	-	-	
Columbus OH	-	-	
Detroit MI	-	-	
Indianapolis IN	-	-	
Kansas City MO	120	70	
Louisville KY	140	80	
Milwaukee WI	160	110	
Minn-St. Paul MN	220	130	
Oklahoma City OK		-	
St. Louis MO	390	280	
Southern Cities			
Atlanta GA	520	430	
Charlotte NC		-	
Ft. Lauderdale Fl	250	200	
Jacksonville Fl	250	210	
Memohis TN	110	60	
Miami Fl	370	290	
Nachville TN	300	210	
New Orleans LA	270	210	
Norfolk VA		-	
Oclando FI	400	330	
	190	210	
Southwestern Cities			
	130	100	
Austin TX	390	380	
Corrue Christi IX	40	40	
Dallas TX	560	480	
Nerver CO	300	250	
FL Paso TX	110	80	
Fort Worth TY	360	290	
Houston TY	680	460	
Phoenix A7	450	200	
Salt Lake City HT	450	50	
San Antonio TV	280	230	
Vectorn Cities	200		
Ropolulu HT	340	280	
los Angeles CA	750	540	
Portland OP	200	170	
Sacramento CA	140	160	
San Bernardino-Riv Ca	800	550	
San Diego CA	320	180	
San Fran-Oak CA	710	550	
San Jose CA	670	480	
Sonttle-Everett UA	500	400	
JEALLE LYELELL WA	370		
Northeastern Ava	_	-	
Miduastern Ava	210	130	
Southern Ave	200	240	
Southuestern Avg	300	240	
Joston Ave	500	370	
Western Avg	210	210	
rexas Avg	340	260	
IDTAL AVG	240	550	
Maximum value	000	010	
Minimum Value	40	40	

Table 18. Estimated Impact of Congestion in 1986

	Annual Cost Due to Congestion (\$Millions)					
	Recurring	Incident	Recurring Incident		Delay&Fuel	
Urban Area	Delay	Delay	Fuel	Fuel	Cost	
Northeastern Cities	100	200	20	70	7(0	
Baltimore MD	120	200	20	30	300	
Boston MA	240	620		90	970	
Hartford CT	20	40	0	10	08	
New York NY	1,390	2,570	200	370	4,540	
Philadelphia PA	360	460	50	60	940	
Pittsburgh PA	120	190	20	30	360	
Washington DC	560	920	90	140	1,710	
Midwestern Cities	l I					
Chicago IL	680	780	100	120	1,680	
Cincinnati OH	50	50	10	10	110	
Cleveland OH	70	50	10	10	140	
Columbus OH	60	50	10	10	120	
Detroit MI	420	650	60	100	1,230	
Indianapolis IN	-	-	-	-	-	
Kansas City MO	20	50	0	10	80	
Louisville KY	30	30	0	0	80	
Milwaukee WI	60	70	10	10	150	
Minn-St. Paul MN	150	140	20	20	340	
Oklahoma City OK		-			-	
St Louis MO	180	200	20	30	430	
Southern Cities	100	200		30		
Atlanta GA	350	300	50	60	850	
Charlotta NC	40	40	10	10	90	
Et louderdele Ei	100	130	20	20	270	
rt, Ladderdate ru	100	150	10	10	170	
	20	70	10	10	60	
Memphis in	20	30	0	40	00	
	240	290	40	40	120	
Nashville in	50	00	10	10	120	
New Urleans LA	80	120	10	20	250	
NOTTOLK VA	70	150	10	20	250	
Orlando FL	90	110	10	20	220	
Tampa FL	60	70	10	10	140	
Southwestern Cities						
Albuquerque NM	-	-	-	-	-	
Austin TX	70	70	10	10	160	
Corpus Christi TX	0	0	0	0	10	
Dallas TX	280	470	40	70	860	
Denver CO	160	170	30	30	390	
El Paso TX	10	10	0	0	30	
Fort Worth TX	110	180	20	30	330	
Houston TX	480	640	70	100	1,290	
Phoenix AZ	240	210	40	30	520	
Salt Lake City UT	20	20	0	0	50	
San Antonio TX	90	100	10	20	230	
Western Cities						
Honolulu HI	50	90	10	20	170	
Los Angeles CA	2,460	2,890	390	460	6,190	
Portland OR	. 70	120	10	20	220	
Sacramento CA	90	80	10	10	200	
San Bernardino-Riv CA	250	290	40	50	630	
San Diego CA	240	160	40	30	460	
San Fran-Dak CA	850	1.070	130	170	2,230	
San Jose CA	280	330	40	50	710	
Seattle-Everett WA	200	380	50	60	770	
Statete Lycitet with	2,0	300	50			
Northeastern Avg	400	710	60	100	1,280	
Midwestern Ava	170	210	30	30	440	
Southern Ava	110	130	20	20	270	
Southuestern Ava	150	100	20	20	300	
Hostopp Ave	510	400	20	100	1 200	
Toxoo Ave	510	210	00	100	1,290	
Tetal Ave	150	210	20	50	420	
HOTAL AVG	200	240	40	20	000 4 100	
Maximum Value	2,400	2,090	240	400	0,190	
Minimum Value	U	U	U	U	10	

Table 19. Component and Total Congestion Costs By Urban Area for 1987

	Total Congestion Cost		
	Per Registered	Per Capita	
	Vehicle (Dollars)	(Dollars)	
Northeastern Cities	770	400	
Baltimore MD	370	190	
Boston MA	640	540	
Hartford CT	160	130	
New York NY	790	280	
Philadelphia PA	350	230	
Pittsburgh PA	300	200	
Washington DC	1,060	570	
Midwestern Cities			
Chicago IL	430	230	
Cincinnati OH	130	120	
Cleveland OH	100	80	
Columbus OH	170	150	
Detroit MI	430	320	
Indianapolis IN	-	-	
Kansas City MO	120	70	
Louisville KY	170	100	
Milwaukee WI	290	120	
Minn-St. Paul MN	210	180	
Oklahoma City OK	-	-	
St. Louis MO	450	220	
Southern Cities			
Atlanta GA	560	480	
Charlotte NC	240	210	
Ft. Lauderdale FL	280	230	
Jacksonville Fl	290	250	
Memohis TN	100	70	
Miami Fl	450	340	
Nashville TN	260	240	
New Orleans 1A	280	220	
Norfolk VA	320	200	
	360	200	
	250	220	
Southwestern Cities	250	220	
Albuquerque MM	_	-	
Austin TV	350	340	
Austin IA Coppus Christi IV	50	40	
	550	450	
	300	260	
	500	60	
EL PASU IA	330	200	
Point working TV	580	660	
nouston IX	500	280	
PROCENTA AL	440 70	200	
Salt Lake Lity UI	200	220	
San Antonio IX Nectors Citics	200	220	
Western Littles	7/0	280	
	940 810	570	
Los Angeles CA	750	210	
	170	200	
Sacramento LA	800	620	
San Bernardino-Kiv LA	250	220	
San Diego CA	740	430	
San Fran-Oak LA	770	530	
San Jose CA	470	/90	
Seattle-Everett WA	070	400	
Northeastern Ava	520	280	
Midwestern Ava	250	160	
Southern Ava	310	260	
Southwestern Ava	300	250	
Usetarn Ava	540	410	
Toyae Ava	320	270	
Total Ava	320	270	
Marimum Valua	1 060	630	
Minimum Value	50	40	
PITTING VOLUE			

Table 20. Estimated Impact of Congestion in 1987
	Annual Cost Due to Congestion (\$Millions)			s)	
	Recurring	Incident	Recurring	Incident	Delay&Fuel
Urban Area	Delay	Delay	Fuel	Fuel	Cost
Northeastern Cities					
Baltimore MD	130	220	20	40	400
Boston MA	320	890	50	130	1,380
Hartford CT	30	70	10	10	120
New York NY	1,580	2,880	240	440	5,130
Philadelphia PA	390	490	60	70	1,010
Pittsburgh PA	150	210	20	30 140	410
Washington DC	600	990	100	100	1,000
Midwestern Cities	(00	700	110	170	1 720
Chicago IL	0 <del>9</del> 0	790	10	10	150
Cloudand Oll	70	00 40	10	10	170
	70	50	10	10	140
Detroit MI	440	680	70	110	1.290
Indiananolis IN	20	30	, č	0	60
Kansas City MO	30	60	ŏ	10	100
Louisville KY	30	30	Ó	0	70
Milwaukee WI	70	70	10	10	170
Minn-St. Paul MN	160	150	30	30	360
Oklahoma City OK	30	40	10	10	80
St. Louis MO	160	180	20	30	390
Southern Cities					
Atlanta GA	330	370	50	60	810
Charlotte NC	50	50	10	10	120
Ft. Lauderdale FL	110	140	20	20	200
Jacksonville FL	50 70		10	10	70
Memphis IN	50 700	30	50	60	770
Miami FL Nechville TN	300	70	10	10	160
	00	130	10	20	260
Norfolk VA	80	160	10	20	270
Orlando El	90	110	10	20	230
Tampa Fl	60	80	10	10	160
Southwestern Cities					
Albuquerque NM	30	30	0	0	60
Austin TX	70	70	10	10	160
Corpus Christi TX	0	0	0	0	10
Dallas TX	300	510	50	80	930
Denver CO	180	190	30	30	430
EL Paso TX	10	20	0	70	40
Fort Worth TX	110	190	20	50 110	1 300
Houston IX	210	200	50	50	1,390
Phoenix AZ	20	290	0	0	50
Sall Lake City UI	00	100	10	20	230
Vectern Cities	70	100			
Honolulu HI	60	100	10	20	200
Los Angeles CA	2,510	2,940	410	480	6,340
Portland OR	90	140	10	20	260
Sacramento CA	120	100	20	20	260
San Bernardino-Riv CA	320	380	50	60	820
San Diego CA	280	190	50	30	550
San Fran-Oak CA	900	1,140	150	190	2,380
San Jose CA	330	380	50	60	820
Seattle-Everett WA	330	430	50	70	090
Northoastons Ave	640	820	70	130	1 470
Niduastern Ava	150	180	20	30	390
Southern Ave	110	140	20	20	300
Southwestern Ava	150	190	20	30	390
Western Ava	550	650	90	110	1,390
Texas Avg	160	230	30	40	440
Total Avg	260	350	40	60	700
Maximum Value	2,510	2,940	410	480	6,340
Minimum Value	0	0	0	0	10

Table 21. Component and Total Congestion Costs By Urban Area for 1988

Note: - Denotes Data Not Available

Source: TTI Analysis and Local Transportation Agency References

	Total Congestion Cost			
	Per Registered	Per Capita		
	Vehicle (Dollars)	(Dollars)		
Northeastern Cities				
Baltimore MD	390	210		
Roston MA	900	480		
Hartford CT	230	190		
	880	310		
New TOPK NT	770	2/0		
Philadelphia PA	5/0	240		
Pittsburgh PA	540	220		
Washington DC	1,130	610		
Midwestern Cities				
Chicago IL	430	230		
Cincinnati OH	160	150		
Cleveland OH	110	90		
Columbus OH	190	160		
Batualt MT	450	330		
	430	50		
Indianapolis in	450	00		
Kansas City MO	150	90		
Louisville KY	160	90		
Milwaukee WI	320	140		
Minn-St. Paul MN	220	190		
Oklahoma City OK	180	120		
St. Louis MO	410	200		
Southorn Cities				
Southern Cruces	530	450		
	200	270		
Charlotte NC	320	270		
Ft. Lauderdale FL	290	250		
Jacksonville FL	280	240		
Memphis TN	110	80		
Miami FL	570	420		
Nashville TN	330	300		
Neu Orleans IA	310	240		
Nonfolk VA	340	300		
Onlands FL	340	300		
Urtando FL	300	250		
Tampa FL	210	250		
Southwestern Cities		170		
Albuquerque NM	180	130		
Austin TX	330	330		
Corpus Christi TX	50	40		
Dallas TX	580	480		
Derver CO	320	280		
EL Paso TV	100	70		
	740	300		
FORT WORTH IA	540	600		
Houston TX	620	490		
Phoenix AZ	580	370		
Salt Lake City UT	70	60		
San Antonio TX	250	190		
Western Cities				
Honolulu HI	400	300		
Los Angeles CA	810	570		
Portland OR	430	280		
Concento CA	210	250		
Sacramento CA	1 120	790		
San Bernaroino-Kiv Ca	1,150	250		
San Diego UA	400	220		
San Fran-Oak CA	790	000		
San Jose CA	830	600		
Seattle-Everett WA	760	550		
Northeastern Avg	610	320		
Midwestern Avg	240	160		
Couthorn Ava	340	280		
Southern Ava	310	250		
Southwestern Avy	2/0	170		
Western Avg	040	470		
Texas Avg	330	270		
Total Avg	400	280		
Maximum Value	1,130	790		
Minimum Value	50	40		
	+ -			

Table 22. Estimated Impact of Congestion in 1988

Note: - Denotes Data Not Available

Source: TTI Analysis and Local Transportation Agency References

# CONCLUSIONS

This research report represents the results of the fourth year analysis of a six-year research effort focused on quantifying urban mobility. Relative mobility levels in 50 urban areas throughout the country were presented and discussed in this report. The 50 urban areas studied include the seven largest in Texas and a representative cross-section of other large urban areas.

## Areawide Mobility

The Roadway Congestion Index (RCI) is one measure of urban mobility levels. This value is based on daily vehicle-miles of travel per lane-mile operating under congested conditions. The RCI values, as stated in this report, are intended to be areawide representations not site specific locations of spot congestion.

Tables 1 and 2 summarized the travel characteristics for the freeway and principal arterial street system in the individual urban areas included within the study. Tables 3 and 4 show the relationship for both the freeway and principal arterial street systems between DVMT and urban area population. Comparing the summary statistics of these tables indicates:

- The DVMT per person value shows each geographic region studied depends on the freeway system for service of the majority of travel demand.
- All the geographic regions evaluated have a more dense principal arterial street system than freeway system.

Table 5 combines the freeway and principal arterial street system DVMT and DVMT per lane-mile (Tables 1 and 2) into the estimated 1989 Roadway Congestion Index (RCI). Of the 50 urban areas studied, 24 have RCI values exceeding 1.0. These urbanized areas have estimated RCI values ranging from 1.54 to 1.01. RCI values for the ten most congested urban areas range from 1.54 (Los Angeles) to 1.14 (Atlanta). Sacramento and Denver complete the urban areas with RCI values exceeding 1.0 both with 1.01. Three urban areas (Baltimore, Ft. Lauderdale, and Norfolk) have RCI values of 0.99 indicating that undesirable levels of congestion could occur in the near future. Ten more urban areas have estimated RCI values ranging between 0.97 and 0.90. These areas may not experience undesirable levels of congestion in the immediate future; however, congestion levels could become undesirable within the next five to ten years.

None of the urban areas studied in Texas were included in the ten most congested urban areas. Houston (10th) and Dallas (22nd) were the highest ranked areas within the state. Austin was the next highest ranked (28th) urbanized area in the state with the remaining four Texas cities not ranked in the top 30.

### **Impacts of Congestion**

Figure 4 illustrates the daily VMT served by the freeway system for each geographical area studied. During the study period, the percent difference has remained constant for each area. The Western region places the highest demand on the freeway system while the Southern region places the lowest. Texas motorists place the second highest demand on the freeway system of all geographic regions.

Figure 5 shows the corresponding demands placed on the principal arterial street systems. This Figure shows that the highest demand on the principal arterial street system is placed by the Northeastern and Southern regions while the Texas and Midwestern regions depend the least on this system for urban mobility.

Figure 6 illustrates the regional average percentage of total daily VMT served by the freeway and principal arterial street systems. The primary trends shown in this graph indicate that VMT demand has remained fairly constant in the Northeastern and Midwestern regions and has decreased in the Southern, Southwestern, Western, and Texas regions.

Five case studies illustrate that the expansion of the expansion of the existing roadway systems will involve extensive cash expenditures. The relationship between the increasing vehicle-miles of travel (VMT) and lane-miles of freeways and principal arterial streets make it apparent that the construction of additional lane-miles as the sole alternative to alleviate congestion is not feasible. Regardless of whether the area's DVMT is served by the freeway or principal arterial street system, extensive facility construction efforts and methods to alter travel patterns are required to improve the congestion levels in most urban areas.

Travel delay is the most apparent impact of congestion to the motoring public. Analyses in the this identified two types of delay -- recurring and incident. Tables 8 and 9 categorized delay by the severity (moderate, heavy, and severe) for freeways and principal arterial street systems. The congestion categories are based on average daily traffic volumes per lane ( $\underline{8}$ ). Table 10 summarizes the vehicle-hours of delay by type and urban area. The rankings in Table 10 are similar to the rankings by RCI (Table 5). Vehicle-hours of delay are also ranked after being normalized by population. Summary statistics show that the Western and Northeastern regions have the largest average delay while the Southern region has the least. The average delay in Texas urban areas exceeds that of the studywide average and the other three regions.

#### **Cost of Congestion**

Estimates of congestion costs were based on the congested peak-period VMT on freeways and principal arterial street systems. Table 11 lists the freeway and principal arterial street DVMT and populations utilized in the congestion cost estimates.

The economic impact of congestion was stated in terms of annual congestion cost, cost per registered vehicle, and cost per capita. The component and total congestion costs for each urban area are shown in Table 13. In 1989, the total cost of congestion for the urban areas studied was approximately \$39.2 billion. This represents a 12 percent increase in the economic impact of congestion in 1988 (\$35.1 billion).

Studywide averages indicate that recurring and incident delay accounted for approximately 85 percent of an urban area's congestion cost while excess fuel consumption was 15 percent of the total cost. The average economic burden placed on urban areas in 1989 due to congestion was \$780 million compared to \$700 million in 1988.

All of the top ten urban areas had total congestion costs exceeding \$1 billion. Of the seven urban areas studied in Texas only two, Houston -- 6th and Dallas -- 11th, ranked in the top fifteen. Congestion in the Texas urbanized areas resulted in a cost of approximately \$2.8 billion, a seven percent increase from 1988 congestion costs.

Table 14 illustrates the estimated economic impact of congestion per capita and per registered vehicle. The urban area with the highest per vehicle cost was Washington, D.C., (\$1,280 per registered vehicle) while San Bernardino, CA, had the highest per capita cost (\$840 per person). This variation of congestion costs between the Northeastern and Western regions shows the effects of the lower vehicle ownership rate in the Northeast.

Table 15 illustrates the rankings of urban areas by the annual, per capita, and per registered vehicle costs. The rankings are fairly consistent with 13 urban areas occupying the top ten positions in all three categories. However, Table 16 indicates that with the omission of insurance costs the correspondence between cost per capita and RCI rankings no longer exist. The results of these two tables indicate that congestion costs may be used as congestion indices but not directly related to the rankings associated with the Roadway Congestion Index values.

### REFERENCES

- 1. Texas Transportation Institute. "Estimates of Relative Mobility In Major Texas Cities," Research Report 323-1F, 1982.
- Texas Transportation Institute. "Relative Mobility In Texas Cities, 1975 to 1984," Research Report 339-8, 1986.
- Texas Transportation Institute. "The Impact Of Declining Mobility In Major Texas And Other U.S. Cities," Research Report 431-1F, 1988.
- 4. Texas Transportation Institute. "Roadway Congestion In Major Urbanized Areas: 1982 to 1987," Research Report 1131-2, 1989.
- Texas Transportation Institute. "Roadway Congestion In Major Urbanized Areas: 1982 to 1988," Research Report 1131-3, 1990.
- 6. United States General Accounting Office. "Traffic Congestion: Trends, Measures, and Effects," Washington, D.C., 1989.
- 7. National Council on Public Works Improvements. "Fragile Foundations: A Report on America's Public Works," Washington, D.C., 1988.
- United States Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration.
  "Highway Performance Monitoring System," 1982 to 1989 Data.
- Chui, Margaret K., and William E. McFarland, "The Value of Travel Time: New Estimates Developed Using a Speed Choice Model," Texas Transportation Institute, January 1987.
- 10. "Private Truck Counsel of America Cost Index Survey," Houston Post, July 6, 1987.